

A History of New Zealand in 100 Objects

By Jock Phillips

Full reading list

1. Crocodile iaw

R. Ewan Fordyce, 'A small fossil crocodile from central Otago, New Zealand',

 $\underline{\text{https://www.otago.ac.nz/geology/research/paleontology/crocodile.ht}}$ ml

http://www.investigatemagazine.co.nz/Investigate/20219/taniwhamystery-solved-salt-water-crocodiles-visit-nz/

2. Te Arawa taumata atua

Vincent O'Malley and David Armstrong, *The Beating Heart: A Political and Socio-economic History of Te Arawa*, Huia, Wellington, 2008, p. 75.

Don Stafford, *Te Arawa: A History of the Arawa People*, Oratia Books, Auckland, 2016 (first published 1967), p. 410; Oliver Stead (ed.), *150 Treasures: Auckland War Memorial Museum*, Aotearoa Books, 2001, p. 149; Auckland War Memorial Museum file.

W. E. Gudgeon, 'The whence of the Maori — Part II: Polynesian migrations to New Zealand', *Journal of the Polynesian Society*, vol. 11, no. 4, pp. 247–256.

The story is derived from George Grey, *Polynesian Mythology and Ancient Traditional History of the New Zealand Race*, H. Brett, Auckland, 1885 (first published 1855), pp. 76–93; Edward Shortland, *Traditions and Superstitions of the New Zealanders; with Illustrations of Their Manners and Customs*, Longman, Brown, Green, Longmans & Roberts, London, 1856, pp. 11–15; Stafford, *Te Arawa*, pp. 1–19.

3. Tairua pearl shell lure

R. C. Green, 'Sources of New Zealand's East Polynesian culture: the evidence of a pearl shell lure shank,' *Archaeology and Physical Anthropology in Oceania*, vol. 2 (1967), pp. 81–90.

Matthew Schmidt and Thomas Higham, 'Sources of New Zealand's East Polynesian culture revisited: The radiocarbon chronology of the Tairua Archaeological site, New Zealand', *Journal of the Polynesian Society*, vol. 107, no. 4 (December 1998), pp. 395–403.

Banks's journal: daily entries, 4 December 1769,

http://southseas.nla.gov.au/journals/banks/17691204.html https://teara.govt.nz/en/te-hi-ika-maori-fishing/page-2

4. Wairau Bar necklace

James R. Eyles, *Wairau Bar Moa Hunter: The Jim Eyles Story*, River Press, Dunedin, 2007, pp. 61–65; Johannes Andersen, 'The so-called "spool" artifact', *Journal of the Polynesian Society*, vol. 49, no. 196 (December 1940), pp. 595–599.

Chris Jacomb, Richard N. Holdaway, Morten E. Allentoft, Michael Bunce, Charlotte L. Oskam, Richard Walter and Emma Brooks, 'High-precision dating and ancient DNA profiling of moa (Aves: Dinornithiformes) eggshell documents a complex feature at Wairau Bar and refines the chronology of New Zealand settlement by Polynesians', *Journal of Archaeological Science*, vol. 50 (2014), pp. 24–30.

Roger Duff, *The Moa-Hunter Period of Maori Culture*, Government Printer, Wellington, 1977 (first edition 1950), pp. 135–36. https://teara.govt.nz/en/moa/page-3

Duff, *The Moa-Hunter Period*, p. 23.

Atholl Anderson, *Prodigious Birds: Moas and Moa-hunting in Prehistoric New Zealand*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1989, pp. 149–53.

Janet Davidson, *The Prehistory of New Zealand*, Longman Paul, Auckland, 1984.

Eyles, Wairau Bar Moa Hunter, p. 64.

5. Monck's Cave kurī

Press, 30 October 1889, p. 2; John Meeson, 'The newly-opened cave near Sumner', *Transactions of the New Zealand Institute*, vol. 22 (1889), pp. 64–70.

H. O. Forbes, 'Note on the disappearance of the moa', *Nature*, 4 December 1890, p. 106.

Michael Trotter and Beverley McCulloch, *Unearthing New Zealand*, GP Books, Wellington, 1989, p. 54; W. Colenso, 'Notes, chiefly historical, on the ancient dog of the New Zealanders', *Transactions of the New Zealand Institute*, vol 10 (1877), pp. 135–155.

Karen Greig, James Boocok, Melinda S. Allen, Elizabeth Matisso-Smith and Richard Walter, 'Ancient DNA evidence for the introduction and dispersal of dogs (*Canis familiaris*) in New Zealand', *Journal of Pacific Archaeology*, vol. 9, no 1 (2018), pp. 1–

Colenso, 'Notes, chiefly historical, on the ancient dog of the New Zealanders', p. 150.

Diggeress Te Kanawa, 'He mahi nā ō tātou tūpuna, hei pupuri mō ā tātou uri whakatapu: A craft of our ancestors, to keep for coming generations', in Awhina Tamarapa (ed.), *Whatu Kākahu: Māori Cloaks*, Te Papa Press, Wellington, 2011, p. 24.

Basil Keane, 'Kurī — Polynesian dogs — Traditional accounts of kurī', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/kuri-polynesian-dogs/page-2 (accessed 29 June 2018); https://www.sacred-texts.com/pac/maui/maui11.htm Ibid., p. 3, https://teara.govt.nz/en/kuri-polynesian-dogs/page-3 (accessed 29 June 2018).

Quoted in Janet Davidson, *The Prehistory of New Zealand*, Longman Paul, Auckland, 1984, p. 129.

James Belich, Making Peoples: A History of the New Zealanders, Penguin, 1996, p. 53.

Colenso, 'Notes, chiefly historical, on the ancient dog of the New Zealanders', pp. 135–36.

https://collections.tepapa.govt.nz/object/1153635

6. Kahungunu hei tiki, Te Arawhiti

Information based on a file on Te Arawhiti in the Whanganui Museum; and https://www.nzherald.co.nz/hawkes-bay-today/news/from-the-mtg-te-arawhiti-taonga-welcomed-for-exhibition/5CJLFLX35S2BT760AUISEKM/#; see also Ngarino Ellis, 'Te ao hurihuri o ngā taonga tuku iho: The evolving worlds of ancestral treasures', *Biography*, vol. 39, no. 3 (Summer 2016), pp. 438–460.

Oral information from Clive Rivers, 11 February 2020. John White, *The Ancient History of the Maori, his Mythology and Traditions*, Government Printer, Wellington, 1887, p. 81. Ibid., p. 82.

Mere Whaanga, *A Carved Cloak for Tahu*, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2004, pp. 87–88; Mere Whaanga, 'Ngati Kahungunu', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/ngati-kahungunu, pages 3, 4. Atholl Anderson et al., *Tangata Whenua: An Illustrated History*, Bridget Williams Books, Wellington, 2016, p. 122. Dougal Austin, *Te Hei Tiki: An Enduring Treasure in a Cultural Continuum*, Te Papa Press, Wellington, 2019, pp. 51–60. Austin, *Te Hei Tiki*, pp. 17–23.

Dougal Austin email to Jock Phillips, 12 October 2021.

7. Puketoi kete

Atholl Anderson, Moira White and Fiona Petchey, 'Interior Lives: The age and interpretation of perishable artefacts from Māori rockshelter sites in Inland Otago, New Zealand', *Journal of Pacific Archaeology*, vol. 6, no. 2 (2015), p. 42.

Michael Sharkey. 'Wright, David McKee', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1993. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/2w33/wright-david-mckee (accessed 3 July 2018).

Mt Ida Chronicle, 24 August 1895, p. 3.

Augustus Hamilton, 'Discovery of a Maori kete at upper Taieri', Transactions of the New Zealand Institute, vol. 29 (1896), pp. 174–175.

Moira White, Catherine Ann Smith and Kahu Te Kanawa, 'Māori textiles from Puketoi Station, Central Otago, New Zealand', *Textile History*, vol. 46, no. 2 (2015), p. 215.

William Colenso, 'Vestiges: Reminiscences: memorabilia of works, deeds, and sayings of the ancient Maoris', *Transactions of the New Zealand Institute*, vol. 24 (1891), p. 465.

Patricia Te Arapo Wallace, 'Ko te Pūtaiao, Te Ao o Ngā Tūpuna: Ancestral Māori Scientific Practice', in Awhina Tamarapa (ed.), *Whatu Kākahu: Māori Cloaks*, Te Papa Press, Wellington, 2011, p. 49.

Catherine Smith, Kahutoi Te Kanawa and Moira White, 'The preservation of Māori textiles: Collaboration, research and cultural meaning', *Cultural Heritage/Cultural Identity* — *The Role of Conservation*, 2011, p. 5.

Wallace, 'Ko te Pūtaiao, Te Ao o Ngā Tūpuna: Ancestral Māori Scientific Practice', p. 51.

Mick Pendergrast, *Te Aho Tapu: The Sacred Thread — Traditional Maori Weaving*, Reed, Auckland, 1987, pp. 9–10.

8. Taiaha kura

Gilbert Archey, 'Evolution of certain Maori carving patterns', Journal of the Polynesian Society, vol 42, no. 3 (September 1933), pp. 171–190; Hirini Moko Mead, Te Toi Whakairo: The Art of Māori Carving, Reed, Auckland, 1986, pp. 30–32.

Te Rangi Hiroa, *The Coming of the Maori*, Maori Purposes Fund Board / Whitcombe & Tombs, Wellington, 1949, pp. 326–30. 'Origin of Maori carving', in A. H. McLintock, *An Encyclopaedia of New Zealand*, originally published in 1966,

http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/1966/maori-art/page-2 (accessed 23 Jul 2018).

https://teara.govt.nz/en/nga-manu-birds/page-1

Matthew Schmidt, 'The commencement of pa construction in New Zealand pre-history', *Journal of the Polynesian Society*, vol. 105, no. 4 (1996), pp. 441–460.

9. Māori war trumpet or pūkāea

Te Rangi Hiroa, *The Coming of the Maori*, Maori Purposes Fund Board / Whitcombe & Tombs, Wellington, 1949, p. 259; Richard Nunns, *Te Ara Puoro: A Journey into the World of Māori Music*, Craig Potton, Nelson, 2014, pp. 89–90; Michael L. Vidulich, *The Traditional Musical Instruments and Instrumental Music Culture of the New Zealand Maori*, 2nd edition, Auckland College of Education, 1990, p. 18.

Nunns, *Te Ara Puoro*, p. 96; Brian Flintoff, *Taonga Pūoro: Singing Treasures* — *The Musical Instruments of the Māori*, Craig Potton, Nelson, 2004, p. 78.

https://teara.govt.nz/en/maori-musical-instruments-taongapuoro/page-2

Hilary and John Mitchell, *Te Tau Iho o Te Waka, vol. 1*, Huia, Wellington, 2004, p. 146; Te Rangi Hiroa, *The Coming of the Maori*, p. 259.

Mitchell, Te Tau Iho o Te Waka, vol. 1, pp. 73, 145.

Anne Salmond, Two Worlds: First Meetings between Maori and Europeans, 1642–1772, Viking, Auckland, 1991, p. 76.

Andrew Sharp, The Voyages of Abel Janzsoon Tasman, Clarendon Press, Oxford, 1968, p. 30.

Ibid., p. 36.

Ibid., p. 120; Mitchell, *Te Tau Iho o Te Waka, vol. 1*, p. 143. Mitchell, *Te Tau Iho o Te Waka, vol. 1*, p. 144; J. E. Heeres, *Abel Janszoon Tasman's Journal of his Discovery of Van Diemens Land and New Zealand in 1642*, N. A. Kovach, Los Angeles, 1965, pp. 19–20.

Mitchell, Te Tau Iho o Te Waka, vol. 1, p. 146.

10. De Surville's anchor

Brett Hilder, 'The story of the Tamil bell', *Journal of the Polynesian Society*, vol. 84, no 4 (1975), pp. 476–484.

See https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/History_of_the_anchor; https://www.britannica.com/technology/anchor-nautical-device; http://anchors.synthasite.com/history-1.php https://collections.tepapa.govt.nz/object/96661

Anne Salmond, *Two Worlds: First Meetings between Maori and Europeans, 1642–1772*, Viking, Auckland, 1991, p. 317. Ibid., p. 337.

11. Joseph Banks' or Daniel Solander's kōwhai specimen

Anne Salmond, *Two Worlds: First Meetings between Maori and Europeans*, 1642–1772, Viking, Auckland, 1991, p. 125. Ibid., p. cxii.

J. C. Beaglehole (ed.), *The Journals of Captain James Cook: 1. The Voyage of the* Endeavour, *1768–1771*, Hakluyt Society, Cambridge, 1968, p. cxxxvii.

Quoted in Mel Gooding, 'The Voyage of *Endeavour* 1768–1771', in David Mabberley (ed.), *Joseph Banks' Florilegium: Botanical Treasures from Cook's First Voyage*, Thames & Hudson, London, 2017, p. 7.

Ibid., pp. 12, 15.

Beaglehole (ed.), *The Journals of Captain James Cook: 1. The Voyage of the* Endeavour, *1768–1771*, p. cclxxxii. Ibid., p. lxxix.

12. James Cook's cannon

See https://collections.tepapa.govt.nz/object/68536; https://collections.tepapa.govt.nz/object/104468; https://collections.tepapa.govt.nz/object/56708

The provenance seems likely, but is not certain. K. L. Jones, 'A 1761 medalet from the East Coast, North Island, New Zealand: Relic of Cook's first voyage?', *Journal of the Polynesian Society*, vol. 93, no. 3 (1984), pp. 315–320.

J. C. Beaglehole (ed.), *The Journals of Captain James Cook: 1. The Voyage of the* Endeavour, *1768–1771*, Hakluyt Society, Cambridge, 1968, p. cxxvii.

Ibid., p. 514.

J. C. Beaglehole (ed.), *The* Endeavour *Journal of Joseph Banks*, *1768–1771*, *vol. 1*, Trustees of the Public Library of NSW in association with Angus & Robertson, Sydney, 1962, p. 403. Ibid., p. 405.

Ibid., p. 409; Beaglehole (ed.), *The Journals of Captain James Cook:* 1. *The Voyage of the* Endeavour, 1768–1771, p. 176.

Ibid., p. 282.

Ibid., p. 200.

Ibid., p. 201.

Beaglehole (ed.), *The* Endeavour *Journal of Joseph Banks*, 1768–1771, vol. 1, p. 408.

Figures derived from the journals of Banks and Cook, and also from Anne Salmond, *Two Worlds: First Meetings between Maori and Europeans, 1642–1772*, Viking, Auckland, 1991.

13. Solander Island sealskin purse

Sydney Gazette, 24 July 1813 in Robert McNab, Murihuku: A History of the South Island of New Zealand and the Islands Adjacent and Lying to the South, from 1642 to 1835, Whitcombe & Tombs, Wellington, 1909, p. 208.

June Starke (ed.), *Journal of a Rambler: The Journal of John Boultbee*, Oxford University Press, Auckland, 1986, p. 52. McNab, *Murihuku*, p. 210.

Sydney Gazette, 24 July 1813.

The Three Voyages of Captain Cook Round the World (London, 1821), p. 111 quoted in Rhys Richards, Sealing in the Southern Oceans, 1788–1833, Paremata Press, Wellington, 2010, p. 173. Ibid., p. 174.

See Richards, Sealing in the Southern Oceans, p. 10. Starke (ed.), Journal of a Rambler, p. 49.

14. Te Pahi's medal

A. G. L. Shaw, 'King, Philip Gidley (1785–1808)', Australian Dictionary of Biography, National Centre of Biography, Australian National University, http://adb.edu.au/biography/king-philip-gidley-2309/text2991 (published first in hardcopy 1967; accessed online 21 February 2019).

Quoted in Anne Salmond, *Between Worlds: Early Exchanges* between Maori and Europeans, 1773–1815, Viking, Auckland, 1997, p. 214.

Ibid., p. 218.

Ibid., p. 227.

Ibid., p. 233.

Angela Ballara, 'Te Pahi', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1990. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/1t53/te-pahi (accessed 24 February 2019); Mark Stocker, 'A silver slice of Māori history: the Te Pahi medal', *Tuhinga*, vol. 26 (2015), p. 35; Deidre Brown, 'Te Pahi's whare: the first European house in New Zealand', in Fabulation: Myth, Nature, Heritage — Proceedings of the Society of Architectural Historians Australia and New Zealand, vol. 29, Launceston, Tasmania, 2012, pp. 181–183.

On Te Pahi's time at Port Jackson see Salmond, *Between Worlds*, pp. 349–55; Vincent O'Malley, *The Meeting Place: Māori and Pākehā Encounters, 1642–1840*, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2012, pp. 45–55; J. L. Nicholas, *Narrative of a Voyage to New Zealand, vol. I*, James Black & Son, London, 1817, pp. 8–13; King papers, 2 January 1806, in Robert McNab, *Historical Records of New Zealand, vol. I*, Government Printer, Wellington, 1908, pp. 262–68; Robert McNab, *From Tasman to Marsden: A History of Northern New Zealand, from 1642 to 1818*, J. Wilkie & Co., Dunedin, 1914, pp. 104–6.

McNab, *Historical Records of New Zealand, vol. 1*, p. 264. Ibid., p. 265.

Stocker, 'A silver slice of Māori history: the Te Pahi medal', p. 33. King papers in McNab, *Historical Records of New Zealand, vol. 1*, p. 266.

See O'Malley, *The Meeting Place*, pp. 59–60.

See McNab, From Tasman to Marsden, pp. 143–47; O'Malley, The Meeting Place, pp. 60–63; Salmond, Between Worlds, pp. 384–97.

15. Hannah King's chair

Eric Hansen, *The Founding Family of a New Bicultural Nation*, E. Hansen, Ruakaka, 2013.

Ann Salmond says 18 months in *Between Worlds: Early Exchanges* between Maori and Europeans, 1773–1815, Viking, Auckland, 1997, p. 417; but Angela Ballara says eight months in 'Ruatara', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1990. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/1r19/ruatara (accessed 12 March 2019).

See especially J. L. Nicholas, *Narrative of a Voyage to New Zealand,* vol I, James Black & Son, London, 1817, pp. 41, 47.

Nicholas, Narrative of a Voyage to New Zealand, vol I, p. 192.

Reverend Samuel Marsden, 'Marsden's Account of his First Voyage to New Zealand', 20 June 1815, Marsden Online Archive, http://www.marsdenarchive.otago.ac.nz/MS_0055_004 (last

http://www.marsdenarchive.otago.ac.nz/MS_0055_004 (last modified 3 October 2014).

Vivien Caughey, 'The King chest of drawers and the early NZ missionaries', Auckland War Memorial Museum — Tāmaki Paenga Hira, www.aucklandmuseum.com/discover/topics/king-chest-of-drawers-and-early-nz-missionaries (first published 4 June 2015, updated 16 June 2015).

Salmond, Between Worlds, p. 407.

Nicholas, Narrative of a Voyage to New Zealand, vol I, p. 175.

J. L. Nicholas, *Narrative of a Voyage to New Zealand, vol II*, James Black & Son, London, 1817, p. 172.

See Kathryn Rountree, 'Re-making the Maori female body: Marianne Williams's mission in the Bay of Islands', *Journal of Pacific History*, vol. 35, no. 1 (2000), pp. 49–66.

Judith Binney, *The Legacy of Guilt: A Life of Thomas Kendall*, Oxford University Press, Christchurch, 1968, pp. 6–7.

Nicholas, *Narrative of a Voyage to New Zealand, vol I*, pp. 177–78. John King to Reverend Josiah Pratt, 28 October 1815, Marsden Online Archive,

http://www.marsdenarchive.otago.ac.nz/MS_0055_038 (last modified 3 October 2014).

John King, Memorandum of Articles of Wearing Apparel Wanted for John King and Family, 21 September 1819, Marsden Online Archive, http://www.marsdenarchive.otago.ac.nz/MS_0056_206 (last modified 3 October 2014).

John King to Reverend Josiah Pratt, 6 July 1815, Marsden Online Archive, http://www.marsdenarchive.otago.ac.nz/MS_0055_016 (last modified 3 October 2014).

Quoted in Barbara Brookes, *A History of New Zealand Women*, Bridget Williams Books, Wellington, 2016, p. 31.

John King to Reverend Josiah Pratt, 16 February 1815, Marsden Online Archive, 2014,

http://www.marsdenarchive.otago.ac.nz/MS_0054_082and083 (last modified 10 October 2014).

16. Hongi Hika's gun

Dorothy Urlich Cloher, *Hongi Hika: Warrior Chief*, Viking, Auckland, 2003, p. 140; Anne Salmond, *Tears of Rangi: Experiments Across Worlds*, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2017, pp. 96, 126–27.

Basil Keane, 'Musket wars — Musket wars overview', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/interactive/38072/hongi-hikas-musket (accessed 2 April 2019).

Philip G. Parkinson, 'Tuku: gifts for a king and the panoplies of Titore and Patuone', *Tuhinga*, vol. 23 (2012), pp. 53–68; Basil Keane, 'Musket wars — Warfare from the north', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/object/38082/armour-from-auckland-war-memorial-museum (accessed 2 April 2019).

https://www.aucklandmuseum.com/collections-

research/collections/record/am_humanhistory-object-

620678?k=hongi%20Hika&dept=History&ordinal=4

R. D. Crosby, *The Musket Wars: A History of Inter-iwi Conflict*, Libro International, Auckland, new edition 2012, p. 372.

Angela Ballara, *Taua: 'Musket Wars', 'Land Wars' or Tikanga?*Warfare in Māori Society in the Early Nineteenth Century, Penguin,
Auckland, 2003, p. 402.

Salmond, Tears of Rangi, p. 127.

Quoted in Patricia Burns, *Te Rauparaha: A New Perspective*, Reed, Wellington, 1980, p. 68.

Ballara, Taua: 'Musket Wars', 'Land Wars' or Tikanga?.

Crosby, *The Musket Wars*, pp. 367–68; Paul D'Arcy, 'Maori and muskets from a pan-Polynesian Perspective', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 34, no.1 (2000), pp. 117–132.

Ballara, Taua: 'Musket Wars', 'Land Wars' or Tikanga?, passim.

https://www.aucklandmuseum.com/collections-

research/collections/record/am_humanhistory-object-

620678?k=hongi%20Hika&dept=History&ordinal=4

On these campaigns see Crosby, *The Musket Wars*, pp. 102–6, 126–32

Crosby, *The Musket Wars*, pp. 154–57. Ibid., p. 175.

17. Te Rauparaha's mere, Tuhiwai

Basil Keane, 'Pounamu — jade or greenstone — Pounamu and peace-making', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/pounamu-jade-or-greenstone/page-7 (accessed 8 April 2019).

https://collections.tepapa.govt.nz/object/71840

Patricia Burns, *Te Rauparaha: A New Perspective*, Reed, Wellington, 1980, p. 171.

Basil Keane, 'Riri — traditional Māori warfare — Making war and making peace', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/artwork/37084/te-tuhiwai-te-rangihaeata (accessed 8 April 2019).

Otaki MB, (Kikutauaki case), p. 142, 3–4 December 1872. I owe this reference to Ross Calman.

Otaki MB, (Wairarapa case), p. 262, 12 March 1874; another reference found by Ross Calman.

Burns, Te Rauparaha, p. 62.

Angela Ballara, *Taua: 'Musket Wars', 'Land Wars' or Tikanga?*Warfare in Māori Society in the Early Nineteenth Century, Penguin,
Auckland, 2003, p. 303.

Ibid., p. 319.

Ibid., p. 285.

Burns, Te Rauparaha, p. 163.

Steven Oliver, 'Taiaroa, Te Mātenga', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1990, updated June 2018. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/1t2/taiaroa-te-matenga

Burns, Te Rauparaha, p. 144.

Ibid., p. 166.

18. Betty Guard's comb

Harry C. Evison, *Te Wai Pounamu* — *The Greenstone Island*, Aoraki Press, Wellington & Christchurch, 1993, p. 83; Eric Ramsden, *Busby of Waitangi*, A. H. & A. W. Reed, Wellington & Dunedin, 1942, p. 73.

See Don Grady, *Guards of the Sea*, Whitcoulls, Christchurch, 1978; William Barrett Marshall, *A Personal Narrative of Two Visits to New Zealand in His Majesty's Ship Alligator AD 1834*, James Nisbet & Co., London, 1836; Robert McNab. *The Old Whaling Days*, Whitcombe & Tombs, Christchurch, 1913, pp. 114–32, 422–29; Don Grady, 'Guard, Elizabeth', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1990. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/1g23/guard-elizabeth (accessed 12 April 2019); Steve Sole, 'John Guard', *New Zealand Geographic*, vol. 91 (May–June 2008), https://www.nzgeo.com/stories/john-guard/; Jock Phillips, 'Our history, our selves: the historian and national identity', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 30, no 2 (1996), pp. 119–123.

https://americanhistory.si.edu/blog/2014/05/peinetones-high-combs-high-fashion.html; https://www.geriwalton.com/decorative-hair-combs-of-the-19th-century/;

https://www.cooperhewitt.org/2015/09/22/the-tortoise-in-the-hair/

Marshall, A Personal Narrative of Two Visits to New Zealand, p. 226.

Ibid., p. 162.

Edward Markham, *New Zealand or Recollections of It*, ed. E. H. McCormick, Government Printer, Wellington, 1963, p. 78. Evison, *Te Wai Pounamu*, pp. 68, 69.

19. Bishop Pompallier's printing press

Steve Sole, 'John Guard', *New Zealand Geographic*, vol. 91 (May–June 2008), https://www.nzgeo.com/stories/john-guard/.

R. M. Ross, *A Guide to Pompallier House*, Government Printer, Wellington, 1970, p. 25.

E. R. Simmons. 'Pompallier, Jean Baptiste François', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1990, updated November 2010. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/1p23/pompallier-jean-baptiste-francois (accessed 18 April 2019).

https://printinghistory.org/restoring-a-coisne-stanhope-hand-press/;
http://letterpressprinting.com.au/page28.htm; James Moran, Printing
Presses: History and Development from the Fifteenth Century to

Modern Times, University of California Press, Berkeley, 1973, p. 140.

Ross, A Guide to Pompallier House, p. 13.

Robert Glen (ed.), Mission and Moko: The Church Missionary Society in New Zealand, 1814–1882, Latimer Fellowship, Christchurch, 1992, p. 11.

Ibid., pp. 39-50.

Paul Moon, Ka Ngaro Te Reo: Māori Language Under Siege in the Nineteenth Century, Otago University Press, Dunedin, 2016, pp. 77–89.

Peter Lineham, 'To make a people of the book', in Glen (ed.), *Mission and Moko*, pp. 156–57.

R. A. McKay (ed.), A History of Printing in New Zealand, 1830–1940, Wellington Club of Printing House Craftsmen, Wellington, 1940, p. 4.

C. J. Parr, 'A missionary library: Printed attempts to instruct the Maori, 1815–1845', *Journal of the Polynesian Society*, vol. 70, no. 4 (1961), p. 437; Moon, *Ka Ngaro Te Reo*, p. 107.

Quoted in Moon, Ka Ngaro Te Reo, p. 92.

Ross, A Guide to Pompallier House, p. 20.

Lineham, 'To make a people of the book', p. 154.

Atholl Anderson et al., *Tangata Whenua: An Illustrated History*, Bridget Williams Books, Wellington, 2016, p. 196.

E. R. Simmons, 'The Maori mission to 1850',

https://www.faithcentral.org.nz/wp-

content/uploads/2013/03/maorimission.pdf, p. 2.

https://www.heritage.org.nz/places/collections/explore-the-collection/pompallier; https://cambridgemuseum.org.nz/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/4.The-Search-for-Maori-Sovereignty.pdf.
Information confirmed by Stuart Park, 21 August 2021.

20. Flag of the United Tribes

https://teara.govt.nz/en/nga-haki-maori-and-flags/page--1

Waitangi Tribunal, He Whakaputanga me te Tiriti: The Declaration and the Treaty — Report on Stage 1 of the Te Paparahi o Te Rahi Inquiry, Wai 1040, Wellington, 2014, pp. 55, 59, 74, 78, 86, 88, 96, 108.

Claudia Orange, *The Treaty of Waitangi*, Allen & Unwin, Wellington, 1987, p. 11.

Waitangi Tribunal, *He Whakaputanga me te Tiriti*, p. 122. https://mch.govt.nz/nz-identity-heritage/flags/united-tribes-flag Waitangi Tribunal, *He Whakaputanga me te Tiriti*, pp. 129–31.

Ibid., p. 133.

https://teara.govt.nz/en/nga-haki-maori-and-flags/page--1

Museum of New Zealand Te Papa Tongarewa, *Icons Ngā Taonga*, Te Papa Press, Wellington, 2004, p. 194.

21. William Wakefield's epaulets

Information on the provenance from Nikolas Brocklehurst, Museum of Wellington.

Philip Temple, *A Sort of Conscience: The Wakefields*, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2002, pp. 181–87.

Ibid., p. 104.

Edward Gibbon Wakefield, *A Letter from Sydney*, J. M. Dent & Sons, London, 1929 (first published 1829), p. 119; see also Miles Fairburn. 'Wakefield, Edward Gibbon', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1990. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/1w4/wakefield-edward-gibbon (accessed 13 May 2019).

Temple, A Sort of Conscience, p. 228.

Waitangi Tribunal, *Te Whanganui a Tara Report*, Wai 145, Wellington, 2003, pp. 52, 63.

Waitangi Tribunal, *Te Whanganui a Tara Report*, passim. Temple, *A Sort of Conscience*, p. 397 (WW to Emily, 9 June 1847, ATL O'Connor 88-144-1).

Ibid., pp. 274, 280, 294, 366; William Gisborne, *New Zealand Rulers and Statesmen from 1840 to 1897*, Sampson Low, London, 1897, p. 16.

https://teara.govt.nz/en/1966/duels

22. The Waitangi sheet of the Treaty of Waitangi

http://www.sca.org.au/scribe/articles/parchment.htm

J. R. McCulloch, A Dictionary, Practical, Theoretical, and Historical, of Commerce and Commercial Navigation: Illustrated with Maps and Plans, vol. 2, Longman, London, 1835, p. 575.

L. D. Shepherd, P. Whitehead and A. Whitehead, 'Genetic analysis identifies the missing parchment of New Zealand's founding document, the Treaty of Waitangi', PLoS ONE, vol. 14, no. 1 (2019): e0210528, https://doi.org/10.371/journal.pone.0210528

Thomas Lindsay Buick, *The Treaty of Waitangi; or, How New Zealand Became a British Colony*, Government Printer, Wellington, 1914, p. 94.

23. Ruapekapeka waka huia

Elsdon Best, *The Maori*, vol. 2, Board of Maori Ethnological Research, Wellington, 1924, pp. 534–45; Edward Tregear, *The Maori Race*, A. D. Willis, Wanganui, 1904, p. 243.

See James Belich, *The New Zealand Wars and the Victorian Interpretation of Racial Conflict*, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 1986, pp. 58–62; James Cowan, *The New Zealand Wars and the Pioneering Period, vol. I*, Government Printer, Wellington, 1983 (first published 1922), pp. 73–87; Vincent O'Malley, *The New Zealand Wars / Ngā Pakanga o Aotearoa*, Bridget Williams Books, Wellington, 2019, pp. 52–57.

[F. E. Maning], History of the War in the North of New Zealand . . . Told by an Old Chief of the Ngapuhi Tribe, 2nd edition, R. J. Creighton and A. Scales, Auckland, 1864, p. 99.

Cyprian Bridge Journal, 8, 9 January 1846, Alexander Turnbull library MSX 2891.

[Maning], *History of the War in the North of New Zealand*, p. 100; Bridge Journal, 11 January 1846.

[Maning], *History of the War in the North of New Zealand*, p. 100. Bridge Journal, 12 January 1846.

24. Millstones from Pātea

Hazel Petrie, *Chiefs of Industry: Māori Tribal Enterprise in Early Colonial New Zealand*, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2006, p. 127.

Keith Sinclair, 'Grey, George', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1990. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/1g21/grey-george (accessed 7 June 2019); Petrie, *Chiefs of Industry*, pp. 140–41.

Petrie, Chiefs of Industry, pp. 144-45.

Tony Sole, *Ngāti Ruanui: A History*, Huia, Wellington, 2004, p. 198. Petrie, *Chiefs of Industry*, p. 134.

Ibid., p. 136.

Ibid., p. 154.

Ibid., pp. 234–41; Basil Keane, 'Te Māori i te ohanga — Māori in the economy — Māori enterprise, 1840 to 1860', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/te-maori-i-te-ohanga-maori-in-the-economy/page-3 (accessed 7 June 2019).

25. John Buchanan's table

Although Toitū gives his age as 46, he was born on 17 August 1799
— see

https://www.wikitree.com/wiki/Category:Philip_Laing%2C_sailed_2 3_November_1847

See especially Erik Olssen, *A History of Otago*, John McIndoe, Dunedin, 1984, pp. 31–33.

Jock Phillips and Terry Hearn, *Settlers: New Zealand Immigrants from England, Ireland and Scotland, 1800–1945*, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2008, p. 107.

Phillips and Hearn, Settlers, p. 113.

https://www.wikitree.com/wiki/Buchanan-3973

Brad Patterson, Tom Brooking and Jim McAloon, *Unpacking the Kists: The Scots in New Zealand*, McGill-Queen's University Press / Otago University Press, Montreal & Dunedin, 2013, p. 68. Ibid., p. 66.

Olssen, A History of Otago, p. 34.

Otago Settlers News, March 2013, issue 116, p. 1.

26. Emma Barker's sewing box

Edward Gibbon Wakefield, *A View of the Art of Colonization* (London, 1849) quoted in Raewyn Dalziel, 'The colonial helpmeet: Women's Role and the vote in nineteenth-century New Zealand, *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 11, no 2 (1977), pp. 112–123. http://gallery.archives.govt.nz/v/christchurch/Early+ships/CJ/3b/1.ht

Emma Barker to mother, 3 January 1851 in Journals and letters written by Dr and Mrs A. C. Barker on board Charlotte Jane and in the early years, ATL MSX-8759.

Alfred Barker to Matthias Barker, 18 June 1851.

See Paulien Martens, 'If we never meet again: The migrant experiences of Emma Barker in nineteenth-century Canterbury', HIST 480 essay, University of Canterbury, 2015.

Emma Barker's Journal, 12 September 1850

C. C. Burdon, *Dr A. C. Barker*, 1819–1873: *Photographer*, *Farmer*, *Physician*, John McIndoe, Dunedin, 1972, p. 43.

Emma Barker to mother, 23 December 1850; Alfred Barker to Matthias Barker, 18 June 1851.

Alfred Barker to Matthias Barker, 18 June 1851.

Emma Barker to father, 17 December 1850.

27. Te Reko's cast-iron pot

W. A. Taylor, *Lore and History of the South Island Maori*, Bascands, Christchurch, 1952, p. 154.

Alan Ward, 'A Report on the Historical Evidence: The Ngai Tahu Claim Wai 27', May 1989, p. 219; Waitangi Tribunal, *Ngai Tahu Land Report*, Wellington, 1991.

Roger Frazer, 'Chalmers, Nathanael', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1990. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/1c11/chalmers-nathanael (accessed 27 June 2019).

H. Beattie, 'Nature lore of the southern Maori', *Transactions of the New Zealand Institute*, vol. 52 (1920), p. 75.

W. G. McClymont, *The Exploration of New Zealand*, Department of Internal Affairs, Wellington, 1940, p. 115.

Philip Temple, New Zealand Explorers: Great Journeys of Discovery, Whitcoulls, Christchurch, 1985, p. 110.

Melanie Lovell-Smith, 'Early mapping — Māori and maps of colonisation', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/early-mapping/page-6 (accessed 28 June 2019).

McClymont, The Exploration of New Zealand, p. 119.

29. Wiremu Kīngi's tauihu

Kelvin Day, 'Voyaging Taonga: The Kīngi Tauihi', in Annabel Cooper, Lachy Paterson and Angela Wanhalla (eds), *The Lives of Colonial Objects*, Otago University Press, Dunedin, 2015, pp. 35–39; Andrew Moffat, *Flashback: Tales and Treasures of Taranaki*, Huia, Wellington, 2010, pp. 209–12.

Gerald J. Ellott, 'The Royal Navy in New Zealand — HMS Eclipse 1863–1866', http://ellott-postalhistorian.com/articles/HMS-ECLIPSE.pdf

Elsdon Best, *The Maori Canoe*, Dominion Museum, Wellington, 1925, pp. 142–45; Gilbert Archey, 'Tauihi: The Maori canoe prow', *Records of the Auckland Institute and Museum*, vol. 4, no. 6 (October 1956), pp. 365–379.

Moffat, Flashback: Tales and Treasures of Taranaki, p. 211. Appendices to the Journals of the House of Representatives, 1861, session 1, p. 186.

B. Wells, *The History of Taranaki*, Edmondson & Avery, New Plymouth, 1878, p. 141.

Quoted in John Robinson, 'Revising New Zealand History', https://kapitiindependentnews.net.nz/revising-nz-history-4-wiremukingi-waikanae-to-waitara

Moffat, *Flashback: Tales and Treasures of Taranaki*, p. 212. 'Wiremu Kīngi's letter to the governor',

https://nzhistory.govt.nz/media/photo/wiremu-k%C4%ABngis-lettergovernor, (Ministry for Culture and Heritage), updated 2 April 2019. James Cowan, *The New Zealand Wars and the Pioneering Period, vol. I*, Government Printer, Wellington, 1983 (first published 1922), pp. 465–66.

Ann Parsonson, 'Te Rangitake, Wiremu Kingi', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1990. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/1t70/te-rangitake-wiremu-kingi (accessed 31 July 2019).

Day, 'Voyaging Taonga: The Kīngi Tauihi', pp. 38-39.

30. James Quedley's red coatee

Michael Barthorp, *British Infantry Uniforms since 1660*, Blandford Press, Poole, Dorset, 1982, pp. 9–13.

James Cowan, *The New Zealand Wars and the Pioneering Period,* vol. I, Government Printer, Wellington, 1922, p. 243; Vincent O'Malley, *The Great War for New Zealand: Waikato 1800–2000*, Bridget Williams Books, Wellington, 2016, p. 220.

Alan Ramsay Skelley, The Victorian Army at Home: The Recruitment and Terms and Conditions of the British Regular, 1859–1899, McGill-Queen's University Press, Montreal, 1977, p. 286; Rebecca Lenihan, oral information.

Richard Holmes, *Redcoat: The British Soldier in the Age of Horse and Musket*, HarperCollins, London, 2001, p. 36.

 $\underline{https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/167985606/james-quedley}$

Skelley, The Victorian Army at Home, pp. 132, 134.

Keith Sinclair (ed.), A Soldier's View of Empire: The Reminiscences of James Bodell, 1831–92, Bodley Head, London, 1982, p. 132. http://www.stuff.co.nz/auckland/local-news/local-blogs/tales-from-

the-crypt/8288312/Long-time-UK-soldier-became-farmer-in-NZ

Gerald J. Ellott, 14 Regiment of Foot (Buckinghamshire) 2nd Battalion in New Zealand 1860–1870 (August 2017), https://ellott-postalhistorian.com/articles/14th-Regiment-History.pdf, p. 13.

O'Malley, The Great War for New Zealand, p. 210.

Barthorp, *British Infantry Uniforms*, pp. 77, 83, 89; Tim Ryan and Bill Parham, *The Colonial New Zealand Wars*, Grantham House, Wellington, revised edition 2002, p. 49.

J. E. Alexander, *Incidents of the Maori War*, Richard Bentley, London, 1863, p. 87.

http://www.stuff.co.nz/auckland/local-news/local-blogs/tales-from-the-crypt/8288312/Long-time-UK-soldier-became-farmer-in-NZ; https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/167985606/james-quedley

31. Moutoa flag

See Paul Clark, 'Hauhau': The Pai Marire Search for Maori Identity, Auckland University Press / Oxford University Press, Auckland & Wellington, 1975; Judith Binney, 'Māori prophetic movements — ngā poropiti — Te Ua Haumēne — Pai Mārire and Hauhau', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/maori-prophetic-movements-nga-poropiti/page-2 (accessed 22 October 2019).

T. W. Gudgeon, *Reminiscences of the War in New Zealand*, Sampson Low, Marston, Searle, & Rivington, London and E. Wayte, Auckland, 1879, p. 34.

Waitangi Tribunal, *Te Kāhui Maunga: The National Park District Inquiry Report*, Wai 1130, Wellington, 2013, p. 144; Gudgeon, *Reminiscences of the War in New Zealand*, p. 37; James Cowan, *The New Zealand Wars and the Pioneering Period, vol. II*, Government Printer, Wellington, 1922, pp. 33–35.

Wellington Provincial Sessions, 13-14 July 1865.

Circular, 21 May 1864, Moutoa flag file, Whanganui Museum Archives.

Kaata, 'Moutoa', *Te Ao Hou*, no. 6 (December 1953), p. 16; Fiona McKergow, 'Colonial textile culture in mid-nineteenth century Aotearoa New Zealand', PhD thesis, Massey University, 2020, p. 117.

John White to Mrs Logan, 2 June 1864 in Moutoa flag file, Whanganui Museum Archives.

McKergow, 'Colonial textile culture in mid-nineteenth century Aotearoa New Zealand', p. 81.

A Campaign on the West Coast of New Zealand . . . under the command of Major-General Chute during the months of January and February, 1866, Times Office, Wanganui, 1866, p. 6.

See Jock Phillips, *To the Memory: New Zealand War Memorials*, Potton & Burton, Nelson, 2016, pp. 20–22.

Ibid., p. 6.

Moutoa flag file, Whanganui Museum Archives

New Zealand Herald, 11 May 1869.

Kaata, 'Moutoa', p. 15.

Photograph in the Alexander Turnbull library, Ref: 1/1-020991-G. McKergow, 'Colonial textile culture in mid-nineteenth century Aotearoa New Zealand', p. 81.

32. Kereopa's bailer

Elsdon Best, *The Maori Canoe*, Dominion Museum, Wellington, 1925, p. 248.

Peter Wells, Journey to a Hanging, Random House, Auckland, 2014, p. 314; 'ethnographic notes', Auckland Museum, AM 60.

See Ranginui Walker, Ōpōtiki-Mai-Tawhiti: Capital of Whakatōhea, Penguin Books, Auckland, 2007; Steven Oliver, 'Te Rau, Kereopa', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1990, updated June 2014. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/1t72/te-rau-kereopa (accessed 29 October 2019); Paul Clark, 'Hauhau': The Pai Marire Search for Maori Identity, Auckland University Press / Oxford University Press, Auckland & Wellington, 1975, p. 40.

Evelyn Stokes. 'Völkner, Carl Sylvius', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1990. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/1v5/volkner-carlsylvius (accessed 29 October 2019); Wells, *Journey to a Hanging*, pp. 70–71.

Wells, Journey to a Hanging, p. 91.

Ibid., pp. 89-90.

Clark, 'Hauhau': The Pai Marire Search for Maori Identity, p. 36; Walker, Ōpōtiki-Mai-Tawhiti, pp. 75–76.

Clark, 'Hauhau': The Pai Marire Search for Maori Identity, p. 33; Walker, Ōpōtiki-Mai-Tawhiti, p. 81.

Walker, $\bar{O}p\bar{o}tiki\text{-}Mai\text{-}Tawhiti$, p. 83; Oliver, 'Te Rau, Kereopa'.

Wells, Journey to a Hanging, p. 150.

Clark, 'Hauhau': The Pai Marire Search for Maori Identity, p. 40. Wells, Journey to a Hanging, p. 362.

Vincent O'Malley, 'Frontier justice?: The trial and execution of Kereopa Te Rau', *Journal of the Polynesian Society*, vol. 120, no. 2 (2007), pp. 183–191.

33. Paddy Galvin's pipes

The Cyclopedia of New Zealand [Otago and Southland Provincial Districts], The Cyclopedia Company Limited, Christchurch, 1905, p. 709

Terry Hearn, "'If I was not here, I would not come here now": The Tuapeka gold rush 1861–2', in Lloyd Carpenter and Lyndon Fraser (eds), *Rushing for Gold: Life and Commerce on the Goldfields of New Zealand and Australia*, Otago University Press, Dunedin, 2016, p. 54.

Stevan Eldred-Grigg, *Diggers, Hatters & Whores: The Story of the New Zealand Gold Rushes*, Random House, Auckland, 2011 (first published 2008), p. 224.

Jock Phillips and Terry Hearn, *Settlers: New Zealand Immigrants from England, Ireland and Scotland, 1800–1945*, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2008, pp. 52, 120.

John Hall-Jones, *Goldfields of Otago: An Illustrated History*, Craig Printing, Invercargill, 2005, p. 23.

Eldred-Grigg, Diggers, Hatters & Whores, p. 287.

The Cyclopedia of New Zealand [Otago and Southland Provincial Districts], p. 709.

Sean Donnelly, 'A century of pipemaking, 1770–1870: new light on the Kennas and the Coynes', *The Sean Reid Society Journal*, vol. 2 (March 2002), pp. 37–38; Terry Moylan, 'A short history of the uilleann pipes', *History Ireland*, vol. 26, no. 4 (July–August 2018), pp. 48–51.

Sue Hoffart, 'House of the week: a tiny Cardrona cottage', https://www.stuff.co.nz/life-style/home-property/house-of-the-week-a-tiny-cardrona-cottage (2 August 2016).

34. Chinese li-ding scales

James Ng, *Windows on a Chinese Past*, Otago Heritage Books, Dunedin, vol. 1, 1993, pp. 123–25.

Ibid., vol. 1, p. 297.

See G. McNee, *Early Days in Murchison*, Murchison District Historical and Museum Society, 1983, pp. 18–21.

James Ng, Windows on a Chinese Past, Otago Heritage Books, Dunedin, vol. 2, 1995, pp. 297, 300; Stevan Eldred-Grigg with Zeng Dazheng, White Ghosts, Yellow Peril: China and New Zealand

1790–1950, Otago University Press, Dunedin, 2014, p. 119.

Eldred-Grigg, White Ghosts, Yellow Peril, pp. 63, 184.

Ng, Windows on a Chinese Past, vol. 2, p. 297.

Ibid., p. 32.

Ibid., p. 73.

Ibid., p. 74; Ng, Windows on a Chinese Past, vol. 1, p. 141.

Eldred-Grigg, White Ghosts, Yellow Peril, p. 92.

Ibid., p. 141.

Ibid., p. 173.

35. Timaru life-saving rocket

Timaru Herald, 26 May 1869, p. 2.

Timaru Herald, 28 May 1870, p. 2.

Timaru Herald, 30 October 1867, p. 2.

Timaru Herald, 2 September 1878, p. 2; 6 September 1878, p. 3.

Timaru Herald, 30 June 1879, p. 2.

Timaru Herald, 24 May 1882, p. 2.

https://www.nzmuseums.co.nz/collections/3359/objects/95063/breakwater-construction-timaru-harbour

Timaru Herald, 10 April 1900.

Timaru Herald, 4 November 1904, Supplement, p. 2.

36. The locomotive Josephine

A. N. Palmer and W. W. Stewart, *Cavalcade of New Zealand Locomotives*, A. H. & A. W. Reed, Wellington, first published 1956, revised 1965, pp. 11–19.

Ibid., p. 27; Sean Millar, *The NZR Steam Locomotive*, NZ Railway and Steam Locomotive Society, Wellington, 2011.

Otago Daily Times, 5 August 1872, p. 2.

Otago Daily Times, 11 September 1872, p. 2.

New Zealand Railways Magazine, vol. 9, issue 5 (1 August 1934), pp. 46–47; Otago Daily Times, 18 September 1872, p. 2.

Otago Daily Times, 31 December 1872, p. 2.

W. W. Stewart, *When Steam was King*, Reed, Wellington, 1970, p. 20.

Neill Atkinson, *Trainland: How Railways Made New Zealand*, Random House, Auckland, 2007, pp. 28–31.

Quoted in Judith Binney, *Redemption Songs: A Life of Te Kooti Arikirangi Te Turuki*, Auckland University Press / Bridget Williams Books, Auckland & Wellington, 1995, p. 278.

New Zealand Railways Magazine, vol. 9, issue 5 (1 August 1934), pp. 46–47.

 $\underline{http://www.whitebusfamily.co.nz/josphine_history.htm}$

New Zealand Railways Magazine, vol. 12, issue 6 (1 September 1937), pp. 27–29.

https://www.nzmuseums.co.nz/collections/3242/objects/28087/locomotive-doubleended-fairlie-locomotive-named-josephine

37. Elisabet Engebretsdatter's hair embroidery

Valerie Ready, 'A Long way from Home', unpublished essay, Alexander Turnbull library, MS-papers 5757-09, p. 5.

G. C. Peterson, *Forest Homes*, Wellington, A. H. & A. W. Reed, 1956.

I. E. Featherston, 'Memorandum on emigration', in 'Papers Relating to Immigration', *Appendices to the Journals of the House of Representatives*, 1871, session 1, D-03A, p. 5.

Wellington Independent, 17 July 1871, p. 3.

Ready, 'A Long way from Home', pp. 5-7.

Ibid., p. 9.

New Zealand Census of 1878, chapter 89, table IV.

Provincial Secretary to Colonial Secretary, 10 February 1871 in Papers Relating to Immigration', *Appendices to the Journals of the*

House of Representatives, 1871, session 1, D-03A, p. 13.

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hair_jewellery; 'Ornamental hair

jewelry — Jewelry curiosities by Decimononic',

http://www.decimononic.com/blog/ornamental-hgair-jewelryjewelry-curiosities-by-decomononic

Ready, 'A Long way from Home', pp. 11, 14.

Label, Dannevirke Gallery of History.

38. Ōkaramio blacksmith bellows

Grace's Guide to British industrial history,

https://www.gracesguide.co.uk/Alldays_and_Onions

See Steve Waterman, *Blacksmith*, Price Milburn, Wellington, 1981, pp. 4, 6.

J. L. Nicholas, *Narrative of a Voyage to New Zealand, vol. I*, James Black & Son, London, 1817, p. 172.

Carolyn Mincham, *Attitude and Heart: The Horse in New Zealand*, David Bateman, Auckland, 2011, pp. 18, 25.

The Cyclopedia of New Zealand [Nelson, Marlborough and Westland Provincial Districts], The Cyclopedia Company Limited, Christchurch, 1906, p. 420.

Nancy Farnell, 'Under the spreading chestnut tree', *Marlborough Past and Present*, no. 5, 1996, pp. 8–9.

Henry Longfellow, 'The Village Blacksmith', in *Ballads and Other Poems*, 2nd edition, John Owen, Cambridge MA, 1842.

 $\frac{https://virtualexhibit.marlboroughmuseum.org.nz/Havelock/vewebsit}{e9/exhibit1/e10003a.html}$

39. Parihaka plough/parau

Gary Bastin to Jock Phillips, 22 January 2020.

https://teara.govt.nz/en/ephemera/18369/first-ploughing-in-new-zealand

Hazel Riseborough, *Days of Darkness: Taranaki, 1878–1884*, Allen & Unwin, Wellington, 1989, p. 68.

Rachel Buchanan, *The Parihaka Album*, Huia, Wellington, 2009, p. 8.

Taranaki Daily News, 9 February 2018.

James Belich, 'Titokowaru, Riwha', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1990, updated April 2011. Te Ara—the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/1t101/titokowaru-riwha (accessed 22 January 2020).

Riseborough, Days of Darkness, p. 12.

Danny Keenan, 'Te Whiti-o-Rongomai III, Erueti', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1993, updated November 2012. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/2t34/te-whiti-o-rongomai-iii-erueti (accessed 22 January 2020); Ailsa Smith, 'Tohu Kākahi', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1993. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/2t44/tohu-kakahi (accessed 22 January 2020).

Waitangi Tribunal, *The Taranaki Report: Kaupapa Tuatahi*, Wellington, 1996, pp. 212–13.

Riseborough, Days of Darkness, pp. 57-60.

Quoted in Riseborough, Days of Darkness, p. 61.

Buchanan, Parihaka Album, p. 40.

Ibid., p. 42.

Waitangi Tribunal, *The Taranaki Report: Kaupapa Tuatahi*, p. 16. Riseborough, *Days of Darkness*, pp. 75, 76, 79, 88.

Waitangi Tribunal, *The Taranaki Report: Kaupapa Tuatahi*, p. 236. Ibid., p. 206.

Riseborough, Days of Darkness, pp. 166, 173.

Waitangi Tribunal, *The Taranaki Report: Kaupapa Tuatahi*, p. 241; Keenan, 'Te Whiti-o-Rongomai III, Erueti'.

40. Totara Estate killing knives

There is an excellent account of their job in Ross Webb, "Your livelihood is on the line": Freezing workers in Aotearoa/New Zealand, 1973–1994', MA thesis, University of Auckland, 2015, pp. 23–26.

North Otago Times, 27 January 1882.

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Reefer_ship; Rebecca J. H. Woods, 'Breed, culture, and economy: The New Zealand frozen meat trade, 1880–1914', *Agricultural History Review*, vol. 60, no. 2 (2012), pp. 288–308.

Mervyn Palmer, 'Davidson, William Soltau', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1993. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/2d4/davidson-william-soltau (accessed 3 March 2020); Mervyn Palmer, 'William Soltau Davidson: A pioneer of New Zealand estate management', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 7, no. 2 (1973), pp. 148–164. Mervyn Palmer, 'Brydone, Thomas', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1993. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/2b45/brydone-thomas (accessed 3 March 2020).

41. Gaelic Society targe

E. R. Entwistle, *History of the Gaelic Society of New Zealand*, 1881–1981, E. R. Entwistle, Dunedin, 1981, pp. 12, 13; *Otago Daily Times*, 5 January 1881; *Otago Witness*, 22 January 1881.

Entwistle, *History of the Gaelic Society of New Zealand*, 1881–1981, p. 13.

Jock Phillips and Terry Hearn, Settlers: New Zealand Immigrants from England, Ireland and Scotland, 1800–1945, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2008, pp. 52, 53, 149.

Brad Patterson, Tom Brooking and Jim McAloon, *Unpacking the Kists: The Scots in New Zealand*, McGill-Queen's University Press / Otago University Press, Montreal & Dunedin, 2013, p. 25; Phillips and Hearn, *Settlers*, p. 107.

Patterson, Brooking and McAloon, *Unpacking the Kists*, p. 244. Ibid., pp. 182–87.

Ibid., p. 240.

Alison Clarke, *Holiday Seasons: Christmas, New Year and Easter in Nineteenth-Century New Zealand*, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2007.

Patterson, Brooking and McAloon, *Unpacking the Kists*, p. 246. Tom Brooking, *Lands for the People? The Highland Clearances and the Colonisation of New Zealand: A Biography of John McKenzie*, Otago University Press, Dunedin, 1996; see also Tom Brooking, 'McKenzie, John', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1993. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/2m17/mckenzie-john (accessed 13 January 2020).

42. Amelia Haszard's sewing machine

Kerryn Pollock, 'Sewing, knitting and textile crafts — Home sewing', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/sewing-knitting-and-textile-crafts/page-2 (accessed 30 June 2020); Jimmy Stamp, 'The many, many designs of the sewing machine', *Smithsonian Magazine*, 16 October 2013.

New Zealand Herald, 7 March 1925, p. 12.

Geoff Conly, *Tarawera: The Destruction of the Pink and White Terraces*, Grantham House, Wellington, 1985, pp. 9–16.
R. F. Keam, *Tarawera: The Volcanic Eruption of 10 June 1886*, R. F. Keam, Auckland, 1988, pp. 32–42.

Ibid., pp. 91-92.

Ibid., pp. 130-36.

Conly, *Tarawera: The Destruction of the Pink and White Terraces*, p. 82.

Ibid., p. 51, Keam, *Tarawera: The Volcanic Eruption of 10 June* 1886, pp. 152–53.

Keam, Tarawera: The Volcanic Eruption of 10 June 1886, p. 299. Auckland Star, 6 March 1925, p. 7.

43. 1893 Women's suffrage petition

Judith Devaliant, *Kate Sheppard: A Biography*, Penguin Books, Auckland, 1992, p. 109; *Auckland Star*, 29 July 1893, p. 6; *New Zealand Mail*, 4 August 1893, p. 14.

See Judy Malone, 'Colclough, Mary Ann', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1993. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/2c25/colclough-mary-ann

(accessed 3 February 2020); Jenny Coleman, *Polly Plum: A Firm and Earnest Woman's Advocate, Mary Ann Colclough 1836–1885*, Otago University Press, Dunedin, 2017; Raewyn Dalziel, 'Müller, Mary Anne', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1990. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/1m59/muller-mary-anne (accessed 10 February 2020).

Te Ara, 'Voting rights', https://teara.govt.nz/en/voting-rights

See Jock Phillips, *A Man's Country? The Image of the Pakeha Male*— *A History*, Penguin Books, Auckland, 1987.

Patricia Grimshaw, *Women's Suffrage in New Zealand*, Auckland University Press, Auckland, first published 1972, 2nd edition 1987, p. 65.

Patricia Grimshaw says 10; *The Women's Suffrage Petition* — *Te Petihana Whakamana Pōti Wahine*, Bridget Williams Books, Wellington, 2017, p. 12 says 15.

Devaliant, Kate Sheppard, p. 13.

Evening Star, 20 February 1893, p. 4.

Lyttelton Times, 16 May 1887.

Devaliant, Kate Sheppard, p. 97.

Ibid., Kate Sheppard, p. 105.

The Women's Suffrage Petition — Te Petihana Whakamana Pōti Wahine, p. 13.

Wanganui Chronicle, 6 June 1893, p. 2.

Devaliant, Kate Sheppard, p. 106.

Mrs K. W. Lovell-Smith, 'How we won the franchise in New Zealand', WCTU, 1955; W. Sidney Smith, *Outlines of the Women's Franchise Movement in New Zealand*, Whitcombe & Tombs, Christchurch, 1905.

44. Meri Te Tai Mangakāhia's parliamentary chest

John A. Williams, *Politics of the New Zealand Maori: Protest and Cooperation, 1891–1909*, Oxford University Press for the University of Auckland, 1969, pp. 16–61.

Ibid., pp. 55-56.

https://www.aucklandmuseum.com/discover/stories/history/meris-parliamentary-chest-and-mary-anns-chair; Tania Rei, *Māori Women and the Vote*, Huia, Wellington, 1993, p. 23; Angela Ballara, 'Mangakahia, Meri Te Tai', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1993. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/2m30/mangakahia-meri-te-tai (accessed 21 February 2020).

Rei, Māori Women and the Vote, pp. 17–18.

Angela Ballara, 'Wāhine rangatira: Māori women of rank and their role in the women's Kotahitanga movement of the 1890s', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 27, no. 2 (October 1993), pp. 127–139.

Ibid., pp. 136, 138.

45. H. B. Lusk's cricket bat

Greg Ryan, *The Making of New Zealand Cricket, 1832–1914*, Frank Cass, London, 2004, pp. 28, 35, 127.

https://www.cricketdirect.co.uk/Additional-Departments/Essential-Guides/Cricket-Bat-History;

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Cricket bat;

 $\underline{https://cricketmost.weebly.com/history-of\text{-}cricket\text{-}bats.html}$

https://archive.blackcaps.co.nz/Players/16/16362/16362.html

http://www.espncricinfo.com/newzealand/content/player/37692.html www.espncricinfo.com/newzealand/content/player/country.html?country=5

https://natlib.govt.nz/records/2239699

https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/183712004/hugh-hart-lusk

See Vaughan Yarwood, 'Remembering Ahab's trade', *New Zealand Geographic*, vol. 74 (July–August 2005),

https://www.nzgeo.com/stories/remembering-ahabs-trade/.

Ryan, The Making of New Zealand Cricket, p. 89.

New Zealand Herald, 1 February 1877, p. 2.

Jane Teal, 'From the archives: The Lusk albums', in *In Black and White*, issue 127, 15 August 2007, p. 8;

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Harold_Lusk; Ryan, *The Making of New Zealand Cricket*, p. 111.

Ryan, The Making of New Zealand Cricket, p. 104.

Dan Reese, Was it All Cricket?, Allen & Unwin, London, 1948, p. 54

Peter Clayworth, 'Weekends — Saturday — pay day, work day, half-holiday', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/weekends/page-2 (accessed 11 December 2019).

46. Northland gum cathedral

Alfred Reed, *The Kauri Gumdiggers*, Bush Press, Auckland, 3rd edition, 2006, p. 13.

Joanne McNeill, 'Northland's buried treasure', *New Zealand Geographic*, vol. 10 (April–June 1991),

 $\underline{https://www.nzgeo.com/stories/northlands-buried-treasure/}.$

Report on Kauri, *Appendices to the Journals of the House of Representatives*, 1893, H-24, p. 8.

Carl Walrond, 'Kauri gum and gum digging — Gum digging methods', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/kauri-gum-and-gum-digging/page-3 (accessed 18 March 2020).

Jane Mander *Allen Adair*, quoted in Reed, *The Kauri Gumdiggers*, p. 32.

File from the Kauri Museum.

47. Westport District Gold Miners' Union banner

https://collections.tepapa.govt.nz/object/953428

Appendices to the Journals of the House of Representatives, 1900, C-2, p. 1.

Ibid., p. 16.

Appendices to the Journals of the House of Representatives, 1898, C-

3, p. 113. The efforts of the company were not very successful and in 1904 it ceased operations in 1902!

Appendices to the Journals of the House of Representatives, 1900, C-2, p. 3.

Appendices to the Journals of the House of Representatives, 1899, C-2, p. 8.

'Westport General Labourers' and Mechanics' Union', *Maoriland Worker*, vol. 12, issue 273, 17 May 1922; *Inangahua Times*, 7

September 1898, p. 3; New Zealand Clarion, vol. 3, no. 3, 16 March 1939.

Appendices to the Journals of the House of Representatives, 1899, C-2, p. 10.

Census of New Zealand, 1896, chapter 92.

Len Richardson, Coal, Class & Community: The United Mineworkers of New Zealand, 1880–1960, Auckland University

Press, Auckland, 1995, p. 18; H. Roth, *Trade Unions in New Zealand: Past and Present*, Reed, Wellington, 1973, p. 8.

Roth, Herbert Otto, collected papers, ATL 94-106-41/03, miners.

'Westport General Labourers' and Mechanics' Union', *Maoriland Worker*, vol. 12, issue 273, 17 May 1922.

https://www.gracesguide.co.uk/George_Tutill

https://www.nzmuseums.co.nz/collections/3102/objects/996494/collar-ancient-order-of-foresters

Roth, Trade Unions in New Zealand, p. 5.

Richardson, Coal, Class & Community, p. 35.

Roth, Trade Unions in New Zealand, pp. 21, 24.

Richardson, Coal, Class & Community, p. 10.

Inangahua Times, 4 June 1898, p. 2.

'Westport General Labourers' and Mechanics' Union', *Maoriland Worker*, vol. 12, issue 273, 17 May 1922.

New Zealand Clarion, vol. 3, no. 3, 16 March 1939.

Grey River Argus, 21 September 1899, p. 2.

https://bbc.co.uk/histoy/empire_seapower/banners_01.shtml

48. George Bradford's bandolier

John Crawford with Ellen Ellis, *To Fight for the Empire: An Illustrated History of New Zealand and the South African War*, Reed, Auckland, 1999, pp. 8, 9.

Evening Star, 21 December 1899, p. 4; Waikato Argus, 21 December 1899, p. 2 (some sources say 'labourer');

 $\underline{https://www.aucklandmuseum.com/war-memorial/online-}$

 $\frac{cenotaph/record/C17540?n=George\%20Bradford\&w=South\%20Afri}{can\%20War\%2C\%201899-1902\&ordinal=0\&from=\%2Fwar-1902\&ordinal=0\&from$

memorial%2Fonline-cenotaph%2Fsearch;

 $\underline{https://ndhadeliver.natlib.govt.nz/delivery/DeliveryManagerServlet?} \\ \underline{dps_pid=IE10178647};$

https://www.nzwargraves.org.nz/casualties/george-roland-bradford;

C. W. Malcolm, 'George Roland Bradford', $Ohinemuri\ Regional$

History Journal, vol. 12 (October 1969),

http://www.ohinemuri.org.nz/journals/38-journal-12-october-

1969/641-george-roland-bradford.

Thames Star, 21 December 1899, p. 4.

New Zealand Herald, 21 December 1899, p. 5.

Otago Daily Times, 27 January 1900, p. 7.

Evening Star, 22 January 1900, p. 3; Evening Post, 23 January 1900,

p. 2; Press, 23 January 1900, p. 6.

Press, 31 January 1900, p. 5.

See Jock Phillips, A Man's Country? The Image of the Pakeha Male

— A History, Penguin, Auckland, 1987, pp. 143-44.

Evening Star, 18 January 1900, p. 4.

New Zealand Herald, 23 January 1900, p. 6.

Press, 30 January, p. 5.

New Zealand Herald, 18 January 1900, p. 4.

Otago Daily Times, 27 January 1900, p. 7.

New Zealand Herald, 5 January 1900, p. 5.

Colonist, 18 January 1900, p. 2.

https://cambridgemuseum.org.nz/south-african-war-veterans/

49. Richard Seddon's coronation coatee

https://www.henryhill.net/story-of-henry-hill/chapter-

two/#BondStreetLondon

David Hamer, 'Seddon, Richard John', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1993. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of

New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/2s11/seddon-

richard-john (accessed 5 April 2020).

Tom Brooking, Richard Seddon: King of God's Own, Penguin

Books, Auckland, 2014, p. 186.

https://collections.tepapa.govt.nz/topic/1580

Brooking, Richard Seddon: King of God's Own, p. 168.

Brooking, Richard Seddon: King of God's Own, p. 321; R. A

Loughnan, Royalty in New Zealand: The Visit of their Royal

Highnesses the Duke and Duchess of Cornwall and York to New

Zealand, 10th to 27th June, 1901: A Descriptive Narrative,

Government Printer, Wellington, 1902.

New Zealand Mail, 6 August 1902, p. 20; New Zealand Times, 2

August 1902, p. 2.

Derived from a word search of Papers Past.

Brooking, Richard Seddon: King of God's Own and Hamer, 'Seddon,

Richard John'.

Brooking, Richard Seddon: King of God's Own, p. 325.

50. Christchurch 1906 exhibition waharoa

John Mansfield Thomson, "That enchanted pile": A note on the

Crystal Palace and the Great Exhibition of 1851', in John Mansfield

Thomson (ed.), Farewell Colonialism: The New Zealand

International Exhibition Christchurch, 1906-07, Dunmore Press,

Palmerston North, 1998, pp. 17-18.

Quoted in Conal McCarthy, Exhibiting Māori: A History of Colonial

Cultures of Display, Berg, Oxford & New York, 2007, p. 1.

See especially Jock Phillips, 'Exhibiting ourselves: The Exhibition and national identity', in Thomson (ed.), Farewell Colonialism, pp.

Paul Greenhalgh, Ephemeral Vistas: The Expositions Universelles, Great Exhibitions and World's Fairs 1851-1939, Manchester University Press, Manchester, 1988; Bernie Kernot, 'Maoriland metaphors and the model Pa', in Thomson (ed.), Farewell Colonialism, p. 64.

Roger Blackley, Galleries of Maoriland: Artists, Collectors and the Māori World, 1880-1910, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2018, pp. 116-17.

Jonathan Dennis, 'McDonald, James Ingram', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1996. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3m5/mcdonald-james-ingram (accessed 9 April 2020). See also Jock Phillips, 'Musings in "Maoriland" - or was there a Bulletin school in New Zealand?', Historical Studies, vol. 20, no. 81 (1983), pp. 520-535.

Kernot, 'Maoriland Metaphors and the Model Pa', p. 66.

Kernot, 'Maoriland Metaphors and the Model Pa', p. 67;

https://christchurchcitylibraries.com/Heritage/Exhibitions/1906/Exhi bits/TeAraiteuruPa/

Roger Neich, Carved histories: Rotorua Ngāti Tarāwhai Woodcarving, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2008, p. 213. Amiria Henare, Museums, Anthropology and Imperial Exchange, Cambridge University Press, New York, 2005, p. 221.

Roger Neich, Carved Histories, p. 147.

Blackley, Galleries of Maoriland, p. 116.

Angela Ballara, 'Kapua, Eramiha Neke', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1998, updated November 2010. Te Ara - the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/4k3/kapua-eramiha-neke (accessed 11 April 2020).

Quoted in McCarthy, Exhibiting Māori, p. 5.

Margaret Orbell, 'Maori writing about the Exhibition', in Thomson (ed.), Farewell Colonialism, pp. 141-163.

51. The Dundonald coracle

'A Thrilling Story' was the headline in the Dominion, 2 December 1907, p. 7.

Otago Witness, 4 December 1907, p. 33.

Otago Daily Times, 18 December 1907, p. 6; Otago Witness, 11 December 1907, p. 34, 22 January 1908, p. 13; Timaru Herald, 10 December 1907, p. 6.

Herbert Escott-Inman, The Castaways of Disappointment Island, S. W. Partridge and Co., London, 1933, p. 32.

Ibid., p. 66.

Ibid., p. 59.

Otago Witness, 4 December 1907, p. 33.

Escott-Inman, The Castaways, p. 177.

Ibid., pp. 202-52.

Otago Witness, 4 December 1907, p. 51.

Escott-Inman, The Castaways, p. 308.

Otago Witness, 11 December 1907, p. 34.

Star, 2 December 1907, p. 2.

Dominion, 2 December 1907, p. 4.

52. Jimmy Hunter's All Blacks jersey

http://www.nzfashionmuseum.org.nz/manawatu-knitting-mills/; 'The Manawatu Knitting Mills Limited',

https://manawatuheritage.pncc.govt.nz/item/19c17a4a-47d5-4f34-

bf36-912bb06b5824?child=19c17a4a-47d5-4f34-bf36-

912bb06b5824; Jill White, 'Women at work in the Manawatu

Knitting Mills', Manawatu Journal of History, vol. 3 (2007), p. 20.

New Zealand Census of 1896, table 90.2.

See especially Erik Dunning and Kenneth Sheard, Barbarians,

Gentlemen and Players: A Sociological Study of the Development of Rugby Football, Martin Robertson, Oxford, 1979.

Jock Phillips, A Man's Country? The Image of the Pakeha Male — A

History, Penguin, Auckland, 1987, pp. 86-107.

http://rugbymuseum.co.nz/article/; http://rugbymuseum.co.nz/ahistory-of-nz-rugby-in-four-jerseys/

Atholl Anderson, 'Ellison, Thomas Rangiwahia', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1993. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/2e7/ellison-thomas-rangiwahia (accessed 24 April 2020).

Greg Ryan, Forerunners of the All Blacks, Canterbury University Press, Christchurch, 1993; https://nzhistory.govt.nz/culture/the-newzealand-natives-rugby-tour/nz-natives-rugby-tour https://www.nzstory.govt.nz/news/the-history-of-our-nationalsymbol/

Patrick Brownsey, 'Ferns and lycophytes — Ferns in New Zealand culture', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/ferns-and-lycophytes/page-6 Observer, 20 May 1905, p. 10.

http://rugbymuseum.co.nz/article-all-blacks-the-name/

New Zealand Herald, 22 November 1905, p. 2.

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Jimmy Hunter

Auckland Star, 22 July 1903, p. 5; Star, 30 July 1904, p. 4. Daily Mail correspondent in Wanganui Chronicle, 23 November 1905, p. 7.

Poverty Bay Herald, 25 November 1905 quoting 'Home papers'. Jock Phillips, A Man's Country? The Image of the Pakeha Male — A History, Penguin, Auckland, 1987, pp. 109-10.

53. Dannevirke Plunket scales

Mary King, Truby King the Man: A Biography, G. Allen & Unwin, London, 1948; Lloyd Chapman, In a Strange Garden: The Life and Times of Truby King, Penguin, Auckland, 2003; Barbara Brookes, 'King, Frederic Truby', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1993, updated October 2011. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/2k8/king-frederic-truby

(accessed 30 April 2020).

Chapman, In a Strange Garden, pp. 119-24.

Erik Olssen, 'Truby King and the Plunket Society: an analysis of a prescriptive ideology', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 15, no. 1 (1981), pp. 3–23.

Ibid., p. 14.

Ibid., p. 6.

Chapman, *In a Strange Garden*, pp. 129, 131, 132, 136, 138. *Wairarapa Age*, 23 July 1909, p. 4; *Hastings Standard*, 25 June 1912, p. 12.

Manawatu Standard, 14 August 1929, p. 11.

F. T. King, *The Expectant Mother and Baby's First Month*, Angus & Robertson, Sydney, 1923, pp. 37–38, quoted in an unpublished paper by Barbara Brookes, 'Frederick Truby King and the search for a means of "prophylaxis in regard to the rising generation". Olssen, 'Truby King', p. 11.

54. Hurleyville dairy cooperative cheese crate

https://www3.stats.govt.nz/historic_publications/1890-official-handbook/1890-official-handbook.html#idsect2_1_20927;
https://www3.stats.govt.nz/New_Zealand_Official_Yearbooks/1913/NZOYB_1913.html#idsect1_1_107105

Hawera and Normanby Star, 17 December 1908, p. 4.

Wanganui Chronicle, 7 October 1912, p. 7.

Waitangi Tribunal, The Taranaki Report: Kaupapa Tuatahi,

Wellington, 1996, pp. 175, 176.

Wanganui Herald, 8 August 1893, p. 2.

Wanganui Herald, 1 June 1893, p. 2.

https://teara.govt.nz/en/dairying-and-dairy-products/page-3

Gordon McLauchlan, *The Farming of New Zealand: An Illustrated History of New Zealand Agriculture*, Australia and New Zealand Book Company, Auckland, 1981, p. 203.

Wanganui Herald, 27 July 1893, p. 2.

Ibid., 2 October 1893, p. 2.

Hawera and Normanby Star, 5 April 1895, p. 2.

Otago Witness, 4 March 1897, p. 17.

Appendices to the Journals of the House of Representatives, 1908, I-12a, p. 18.

McLauchlan, The Farming of New Zealand, p. 204.

https://teara.govt.nz/en/dairying-and-dairy-products/page-3

Patea Mail, 30 September 1904, p. 2.

See https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Cheddar_cheese;

 $\underline{https://gourmet.lovetoknow.com/History_of_Cheddar_Cheese}$

Taranaki Daily News, 14 July 1910, p. 8.

David Burton, 'Say Cheese!', New Zealand Geographic, vol. 6 (April–June 1990), https://www.nzgeo.com/stories/say-cheese/.

55. Leslie Adkin's baton

Quoted in Anthony Dreaver, 'Finding Lost Stories', unpublished talk, 5 December 2003.

John Crawford, 'A tale of two cities: Military involvement in the 1913 strike', in Melanie Nolan (ed.), *Revolution: The 1913 Great Strike in New Zealand*, Canterbury University Press with Trade Union History Project, Christchurch, 2005, p. 122.

Herbert Roth, *Trade Unions in New Zealand: Past and Present*, A. H. & A. W. Reed, Wellington, 1973, pp. 22–33.

Crawford, 'A tale of two cities', pp. 122-38.

Anthony Dreaver, *An Eye for Country: The Life and Work of Leslie Adkin*, Victoria University Press, Wellington, 1997, p. 101. Ibid., p. 101.

Anthony Dreaver, 'When the country hit town', unpublished 2006 paper.

Erik Olssen, *The Red Feds: Revolutionary Industrial Unionism and the New Zealand Federation of Labour, 1908–1913*, Oxford University Press, Auckland, 1988, pp. 183–84.

Dreaver, An Eye for Country, p. 102.

James Taylor, 'Contemporary media portrayals of the 1913 dispute', in Nolan, *Revolution: The 1913 Great Strike in New Zealand*, p. 153. https://collections.tepapa.govt.nz/ObjectDetails.aspx?oid=737112

Taylor, 'Contemporary media portrayals of the 1913 dispute', p. 148. Dreaver, *An Eye for Country*, p. 108.

Crawford, 'A tale of two cities', pp. 127, 135.

56. Edmond Malone's lemon-squeezer

John Crawford, *No Better Death: The Great War Diaries and Letters of William G. Malone*, Wellington, Exisle Publishing, Auckland, 2014; Chris Pugsley, 'Malone, William George', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1996. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3m40/malone-william-george (accessed 14 May 2020); Jock Phillips, Nicholas Boyack and E. P. Malone (eds), *The Great Adventure: New Zealand Soldiers Describe the First World War*, Allen & Unwin, Wellington, 1988, pp. 17–18. *Wairarapa Times Age*, 20 April 2015.

Army News, issue 450 (March 2014), p. 8.

Phillips, Boyack and Malone (es), *The Great Adventure*, p. 20. See image PA1-0-573-13-1, Alexander Turnbull Library, Wellington.

Phillips, Boyack and Malone (eds), *The Great Adventure*, pp. 22, 23. Glyn Harper, *Johnny Enzed: The New Zealand Soldier in the First World War*, Auckland, Exisle Publishing, Auckland, 2015, p. 228. Phillips, Boyack and Malone (eds), *The Great Adventure*, p. 47.

Army News, issue 450 (March 2014), p. 9.

https://collection.pukeariki.com/objects/105191

Army base record, 11/699, Archives New Zealand. Ibid.

57. Margaret Cruickshank's gold watch

See https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Pocket_watch;

https://www.nytimes.com/2013/10/23/fashion/wrist-watches-from-battlefield-to-fashion-accessory.html;

https://www.antique-watch.com/blog/the-importance-of-the-fob-watch-for-our-nurses/;https://www.fobandco.com/pocket-watches-brief-history/; https://teara.govt.nz/en/timekeeping

Beryl Hughes, 'Cruickshank, Margaret Barnet', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1996. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3c41/cruickshank-margaret-

<u>barnet</u> (accessed 1 June 2020); *Evening Post*, 10 January 1912, p. 7. Sandra Coney, *Standing in the Sunshine: A history of New Zealand*

Women Since they Won the Vote, Viking, Auckland, 1993, p. 104.

Otago Witness, 15 July 1897, p. 43.

 $\underline{https://sites.rootsweb.com/\!\!\sim\!\!nzlscant/Cruickshank.htm}$

 $\underline{https://www.odt.co.nz/news/national/heroic-woman-doctor-}$

succumbed-flu

Star, 4 December 1918, p. 7.

Waimate Daily Advertiser, 23 December 1918, p. 3.

Beryl Hughes, 'Cruickshank, Margaret Barnet'.

Geoffrey Rice, Black November: The 1918 Influenza Epidemic in

New Zealand, Allen & Unwin / Department of Internal Affairs

Historical Branch, Wellington, 1988.

Waimate Daily Advertiser, 15 November 1918, p. 3; 16 November 1918, p. 3.

Beryl Hughes, 'Cruickshank, Margaret Barnet'.

 $\label{thm:lock-phillips} \mbox{Jock Phillips, To the Memory: New Zealand's War Memorials,} \\$

Potton & Burton, Nelson, 2016, p. 161.

58. Tainui mere and the Prince of Wales

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/4_route_du_Champ_d%27Entrainemen_t

Michael Belgrave, "'We rejoice to honour the Queen, for she is a good woman who cares for the Māori race": Loyalty and protest in Māori politics in nineteenth-century New Zealand', in Sarah Carter and Maria Nugent (eds), *Mistress of Everything: Queen Victoria in Indigenous Worlds*, Manchester University Press, Manchester, 2016, pp. 54–77.

See Jock Phillips, 'Māori and royal visits, 1869–2015: From Rotorua to Waitangi', *Royal Studies Journal*, vol. 5, no. 1 (2018), pp. 37–38; Michael Belgrave, *Dancing with the King: The Rise and Fall of the King Country, 1864–1885*, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2017, pp. 21–22; *Appendices to the Journals of the House of Representatives*, 1869, A-12, p. 3; Charles V. Reed, *Royal Tourists, Colonial Subjects and the Making of the British World, 1860–1911*, Manchester University Press, Manchester, 2016, pp. 47–53.

Phillips, 'Māori and royal visits, pp. 42-43.

Rahui Papa and Paul Meredith, 'Kīngitanga — the Māori King movement — Te Rata, 1912–1933, and Te Puea', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/kingitanga-the-maori-king-movement/page-5 (accessed 9 June 2020).

Dominion, 23 April 1920, p. 7.

Otago Daily Times, 24 April 1920; David Colquhoun, 'Royal scenes from the empire city: The Prince of Wales in Wellington, 5–8 May 1920', *Turnbull Library Record*, vol. 41 (2009), p. 23.

Poverty Bay Herald, 20 April 1920, p. 4; Wanganui Herald, 20 April 1920, p. 4.

Evening Post, 28 April 1920, p. 2; Wanganui Herald, 28 April 1920, p. 2; Press, 28 April 1920, p. 7; Guy H. Scholefield, Visit of His Royal Highness the Prince of Wales to the Dominion of New Zealand, April—May 1920, Government Printer, Wellington, 1920, p.

31; Michael King, *Te Puea: A Biography*, Hodder & Stoughton, Auckland, 1977, p. 107.

Dominion, 26 February 1920.

New Zealand Herald, 20 April 1920.

Prince of Wales to Freda Dudley Ward, 27 April to 2 May 1920,

ATL MS-papers 8780-1-3.

Dominion, 12 May 1920, p. 7.

taingakawa (accessed 9 June 2020).

Angela Ballara, 'Te Waharoa, Tupu Atanatiu Taingākawa',
Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1996,
updated April 2000. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,
https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3t22/te-waharoa-tupu-atanatiu-

https://teara.govt.nz/en/pounamu-jade-or-greenstone/page-5

Peter McBurney, Ngāti Kauwhata and Ngāti Wehi Wehi interests in and about Te Rohe Pōtae District, The Crown Forestry Rental Trust, Auckland, 2013.

Haidy Giesmar, 'Alternative market values: Interventions in auctions in Aotearoa/New Zealand', *The Contemporary Pacific*, vol. 20, no. 2 (January 2008), p. 309.

59. ATCO motor mower

Press, 1 December 1923, p. 1; 6 December 1923, p. 1.

https://www.oldlawnmowerclub.co.uk/aboutmowers/history; https://www.briggsandstratton.com/na/en_us/support/maintenance-how-to/browse/history-of-the-lawn-mower.html;

https://www.crewcut.co.nz/articles/backyard/lawn-mower-history https://www.gracesguide.co.uk/Charles H. Pugh;

 $\underline{http://www.hdtrust.org/1920s-1930s/4573645022}$

Malcolm McKinnon (ed.) with Barry Bradley and Russell Kirkpatrick, *New Zealand Historical Atlas*, David Bateman, Auckland, 1997, plate 72.

 $\underline{https://teara.govt.nz/en/men-and-women-in-the-city/page-2}$

New Zealand Parliamentary Debates, vol. 185 (1919), p. 375 quoted in Bronwyn Dalley and Gavin McLean (eds), Frontier of Dreams: The Story of New Zealand, Hodder Moa, Auckland, 2005, p. 256.

Poverty Bay Herald, 11 October 1937, p. 1.

Otago Daily Times, 29 November 1930, p. 3.

https://teara,govt.nz/en/city-planning/page-3

John Carter, *Bowls Through the Decades: The Proud History of Over 100 Years of Bowls in New Zealand*, Bowls New Zealand Incorporated, 2013 p. 57; https://terara.govt.nz/en/1966/bowls-mens-outdoor/page-4

60. Rudall Hayward's camera

L. R. Shelton, 'Hayward, Rudall Charles Victor', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1998. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/4h22/hayward-rudall-charles-victor (accessed 11 July 2020); Rudall Hayward, 'Professional entertainment in old Waihi, *Ohinemuri Regional History Journal*, vol. 18 (June 1974), http://www.ohinemuri.org.nz/journals/44-journal-18-june-1974/840-professional-entertainment-in-old-waihi.

Geoffrey B. Churchman (ed.), *Celluloid Dreams: A Century of Film in New Zealand*, IPL Books, Wellington, 1997, pp. 9–10; Chris Pugsley, 'The magic of moving pictures: Film-making 1895–1918', in Diane Pivac (ed.) with Frank Stark and Lawrence McDonald, *New Zealand Film: An Illustrated History*, Te Papa Press, Wellington, 2011, pp. 29–41.

Sam Edwards and Stuart Murray, 'A rough island story: The films of Rudall Charles Hayward', in Ian Conrick and Stuart Murray (eds), *New Zealand Filmmakers*, Wayne State University Press, Detroit, 2007, p. 36.

David Lascelles, Eighty Turbulent Years: The Paramount Theatre Wellington, 1917–1997, Millwood Press, Wellington, 1997, pp. 4, 8; Chris Pugsley, 'The magic of moving pictures', p. 50; Diane Pivac, 'The rise of fiction: Between the wars', in Diane Pivac (ed.) with Frank Stark and Lawrence McDonald, New Zealand Film: An Illustrated History, Te Papa Press, Wellington, 2011, pp. 50, 54. Pivac, 'The rise of fiction', p. 64. gracesguide.co.uk/W._Butcher_and_Sons

http://camera-wiki.org/wiki/Prestwich

James Cowan, *The New Zealand Wars and the Pioneering Period*, vol. I, Government Printer, Wellington, 1922, p. 1.

Quoted in Bruce Babbington, *A History of the New Zealand Feature Film*, Manchester University Press, Manchester, 2007, p. 56. Edwards and Murray, 'A rough island story: The films of Rudall

Charles Hayward', p. 36.

Annabel Cooper, *Filming the Colonial Past: The New Zealand Wars on Screen*, Otago University Press, Dunedin, 2018. My interpretation draws heavily on this fascinating book.

61. The thermette

 $\underline{https://www.roadshow.org/content/resources/NZscientists/johnHart.p}$

hp; Tina White, 'The invention that launched a million cups of tea', Manawatu Standard, 21 June 2018,

 $\underline{https://www.stuff.co.nz/manawatu-standard/lifestyle/104910335/the-invention-that-launched-a-million-cups-of-tea}$

New Zealand Herald, 29 November 1930, p. 14.

https://www.kellykettle.com/kelly-kettle-

 $\underline{history/\#:}{\sim}: text = The \%20 first \%20 kettle \%20 dates \%20 back, and \%20 except a first formula of the firs$

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Kelly Kettle

perimenting%20in%20a%20shed;

 $\underline{https://classic camps to ves.com/threads/the-sirram-volcano-}$

stove.16561/
Jo Bind, 'Time for Tea', New Zealand Geographic, vol. 115 (May–June 2012).

NZ Truth, 11 December 1930, p. 21.

Poverty Bay Herald, 3 January 1931, p. 2.

NZ Truth, 4 December 1930, p. 22.

New Zealand Herald, 22 November 1930, p. 12.

Ibid., 29 November 1930, p. 14.

Ibid., 3 December 1938, p. 15.

https://westcoast.recollect.co.nz/nodes/view/9431

New Zealand Official Yearbook, 1925.

 $\underline{https://teara.govt.nz/en/cars-and-the-motor-industry/page-1}$

https://teara.govt.nz/files/g-22833-data 0.txt

 $\underline{https://www.roadshow.org/content/resources/NZscientists/johnHart.p} \\ hp$

New Zealand Herald, 23 March 1945, p. 3.

Ibid., 9 March 1944, p. 4; Auckland Star, 10 March 1944, p. 3.

62. Harold Pond's Napier Technical School uniform

Waikato Independent, 7 February 1931, p. 5.

Derived from interview with Gary Pond, 30 August 2020; Helen McConnochie, *Afterwords: Interviews and Letters from Survivors of the 1931 Hawke's Bay Earthquake*, Friends of Hawke's Bay Cultural Trust, Napier, 2004, pp. 25–27; Anna Rogers, *New Zealand*

Tragedies: Earthquakes, Grantham House, Wellington, 1996, pp.

25-26; Matthew Wright, Quake: Hawke's Bay 1931, Reed,

Auckland, 2001, p. 12; Poverty Bay Herald, 7 February 1931, p. 5;

https://historicplacesaotearoa.org.nz/assets/HPHB-NEWSLETTER-

1-May-2014; Auckland Star, 5 February 1931, p. 8; Press, 6

February 1931, p. 14.

Photograph supplied by Gary Pond.

Auckland Star, 5 February 1931, p. 8.

McConnochie, Afterwords, p. 117.

https://teara.govt.nz/en/primary-and-secondary-education/page-2; J.

C. Dakin, *Education in New Zealand*, David and Charles, Plymouth, 1973, pp. 19–37.

Dakin, Education in New Zealand, p. 27.

Interview with Gary Pond, 30 August 2020.

Poverty Bay Herald, 7 February 1931, p. 5.

McConnochie, *Afterwords*, p. 88; Rogers, *New Zealand Tragedies*, p. 26.

Robert McGregor, The Hawke's Bay Earthquake: New Zealand's

Greatest Natural Disaster, Art Deco Trust, Napier, 1998, p. 1.

McConnochie, Afterwords, p. 145.

https://teara.govt.nz/en/photograph/4425/wreckage-of-the-nurses-home-1931?

Rogers, New Zealand Tragedies, p. 30.

Interview with Gary Pond, 30 August 2020.

McGregor, The Hawke's Bay Earthquake, p. 33.

McConnochie, Afterwords, p. 28.

Auckland Star, 25 March 1931, p. 7.

https://historicplacesaotearoa.org.nz/assets/HPHB-NEWSLETTER-

1-May-2014; Auckland Star, 8 May 1931, p. 13.

Nelson Evening Mail, 25 February 1931, p. 4.

Interview with Gary Pond, 30 August 2020.

Interview with Gary Pond, 30 August 2020.

63. Eva Bowes' flour bag bloomers

See Tony Simpson, *The Sugarbag Years: An Oral History of the* 1930s Depression in New Zealand, Alister Taylor, Wellington, 1974, pp. 6–7; Malcolm McKinnon, *The Broken Decade: Prosperity,* Depression and Recovery in New Zealand, 1928–39, Otago University Press, Dunedin, 2016; New Zealand Official Yearbook, 1934.

Simpson, The Sugarbag Years, p. 70.

Ibid., p. 64.

Ibid., p. 36.

Rosemary McLeod, 'Crafting and the depression', Auckland War Memorial Museum — Tāmaki Paenga Hira, 2019,

https://www.aucklandmuseum.com/discover/research/craftingaotearoa/crafting-in-the-depression (first published 11 November 2019).

Sherri Murphy to Jock Phillips, 29 July 2020.

Gerard Hindmarsh, 'United we stand: Blackball and the working-class struggle', *New Zealand Geographic*, vol. 47 (July–September 2000), https://www.nzgeo.com/stories/united-we-stand-blackball-and-the-working-class-struggle/; Francis Bennett, A *Canterbury Tale*, Oxford University Press, Wellington, 1980, pp. 124–48.

Bennett, A *Canterbury Tale*, p. 127.

Ibid., p. 129.

Hokitika Guardian, 26 February 1930, p. 5; 17 July 1930, p. 4; 24 September 1930, p. 6; 10 January 1930, p. 4.

For example, Hokitika Guardian, 21 July 1921, p. 3.

The Cyclopedia of New Zealand [Canterbury Provincial District],

The Cyclopedia Company Limited, Christchurch, 1903, p. 343.

Hawera and Normanby Star, 2 November 1920, p. 8.

Te Aroha News, 2 February 1911, p. 2.

Christchurch Sun, 8 August 1918, p. 7.

64. Photo of Michael Joseph Savage

At MOTAT, Auckland.

https://collection.pukeariki.com/objects/39113

 $\underline{https://teara.govt.nz/en/object/33188/image-making-embroidery-of-}$

mickey-savage; Electoral rolls 1941

Barry Gustafson, From the Cradle to the Grave: A Biography of Michael Joseph Savage, Penguin, Auckland, 1986, pp. 119–20. Ibid., p. 165.

Weekly News, 4 December 1935, pp. 1, 43, 51; 11 December 1935, p. 44.

Weekly News, 25 March 1936, p. 39.

William Main, 'Digby, Spencer Harry Gilbee', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 2000. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/5d19/digby-spencer-harry-gilbee (accessed 13 August 2020).

Peter Franks and Jim McAloon, *The New Zealand Labour Party* 1916–2016, Victoria University Press, Wellington, 2016, p. 128. Gustafson, *From the Cradle to the Grave*, p. 212.

Weekly News, 3 April 1940, Supplement; New Zealand Free Lance, 3 April 1940, p. 1.

http://www.michaelbassett.co.nz/articles.php?a=savage

65. Pacific Burleigh radio

Peter Downes and Peter Harcourt, *Voices in the Air: Radio Broadcasting in New Zealand — A Documentary*, Methuen / Radio
New Zealand, Wellington, 1976, p. 10.

John W. Stokes, *The Golden Age of Radio in the Home*, 2nd edition, Craigs Printers and Publishers, Invercargill, 1998, pp. 17–20.

Ibid., pp. 61-64; https://www.vintageradio.co.nz/manufacturer/rcnz

Patrick Day, The Radio Years: A History of Broadcasting in New

Zealand, vol. 1, Auckland University Press with Broadcasting

History Trust, Auckland, 1994, p. 208;

https://teara.govt.nz/files/42791-enz-data.txt

Poverty Bay Herald, 13 June 1936, p. 11.

Downes and Harcourt, Voices in the Air, p. 104.

Day, *The Radio* Years, p. 80; https://teara.govt.nz/en/rugby-union/page-5

New Zealand Herald, 24 August 1935, p. 18.

Janet Frame, *To the Is-land*, George Braziller, New York, 1982, p. 131

66. Te Winika waka

Michael King, *Te Puea: A Biography*, Hodder & Stoughton, Auckland, 1977 p. 190; *AGMANZ News*, vol. 4, no. 3 (1973), p. 42; *Sydney Morning Herald*, 29 January 1863, p. 5,

https://trove.nla.gov.au/newspaper/article/13073396; *Auckland Star*, 7 May 1938, p. 13.

King, *Te Puea*, pp. 60–65, 79,107; Ann Parsonson, 'Hērangi, Te Kirihaehae Te Puea', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 1996. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3h17/herangi-te-kirihaehae-te-puea (accessed 27 August 2020).

King, Te Puea, pp. 117, 130, 141, 144.

Ibid., p. 50.

Auckland Star, 28 May 1936, p. 8.

Ibid., 21 September 1936.

Labels at Waikato Museum.

Auckland Star, 28 May 1936, p. 8.

Beryl Te Wiata, 'Te Wīata, Īnia Mōrehu Tauhia Wātene Iarahi Waihuihia — Te Wīata, Īnia Mōrehu Tauhia Wātene Iarahi Waihuihia', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in

2000. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/5t12/te-wiata-inia-morehu-

tauhia-watene-iarahi-waihurihia (accessed 27 August 2020).

King, *Te Puea*, pp. 193–94, *Auckland Star*, 9 March 1938, p. 9; *Auckland Star*, 18 March 1938.

67. Centennial exhibition souvenir ashtray

Gavin McLean, 'Hurrah for Playland!', in William Renwick (ed.),
Creating a National Spirit: Celebrating New Zealand's Centennial,
Victoria University Press, Wellington, 2004, pp. 87–96.

https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-04-14/how-

americans-grew-to-be-obsessed-with-souvenirs; Rolf Potts, *Souvenir*, Bloomsbury, London, 2018.

William Renwick, 'Introduction', in Renwick, *Creating a National Spirit*, p. 13; Gavin Mclean, 'Business as unusual: managing and funding the centennial exhibition', in Renwick, *Creating a National Spirit*, p. 25.

New Zealand Centennial News [NZCN], no. 1 (15 August 1938), p. 5.

NZCN, no. 13 (1 April 1914), p. 6.

Evening Post, 7 February 1940, p. 13.

N. B. Palethorpe, *Official History of the New Zealand Centennial Exhibition*, New Zealand Centennial Exhibition Company, Wellington, p. 41.

See William Toomath, 'New Zealand displayed: Anscombe's 1940 exhibition design', in Renwick, *Creating a National Spirit*, pp. 39–53.

Palethorpe, Official History of the New Zealand Centennial Exhibition, p. 33.

William Renwick, 'One Hundred Crowded Years: The Centennial Film', in Renwick, *Creating a National Spirit*, p. 264.

NZCN, no. 8 (29 April 1939), p. 1.

New Zealand Herald, 3 February 1940, p. 12.

Lawrence Jones, 'Myth and anti-myth in literary responses to the centennial', in Renwick, *Creating a National Spirit*, pp. 207–221. On smoking see https://teara.govt.nz/en/smoking

68. The Pope's accordion

W. A. Glue and D. J. C. Pringle, *20th Battalion and Armoured Regiment*, Historical Publications, Wellington, 1957, pp. 2–6. Ibid., p. 25.

Ibid., p. 131.

Christopher Pugsley, *A Bloody Road Home: World War Two and New Zealand's Heroic Second Division*, Penguin, Auckland, 2014, p. 180

Glue and Pringle, 20th Battalion, p. 182.

Megan Hutching (ed.), *Inside Stories: New Zealand Prisoners of War Remember*, HarperCollins, Auckland, 2002, p. 132.

Auckland Museum Cenotaph entry on Clifford John Ewing; Hutching, *Inside Stories*, p. 237.

W. Wynne Mason, *Prisoners of War*, Historical Publications, Wellington, 1954, p. 119.

Hutching, Inside Stories, p. 205.

Ibid., p. 107.

Mason, Prisoners of War, p. 112.

Ibid., p. 120.

Hutching, Inside Stories, p. 33.

Mason, Prisoners of War, p. 221.

Hutching, Inside Stories, p. 279.

Auckland Museum Cenotaph entry on Clifford John Ewing.

69. Victory cot blanket

Heather Nicholson, *The Loving Stitch: A History of Knitting and Spinning in New Zealand*, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 1998, passim.

Above a pattern for soldiers' socks.

Eve Ebbett, *When the Boys Were Away*, Reed, Wellington, 1984, pp. 85, 87

Nancy Taylor, *The Home Front, vol. II*, Historical Publications, Wellington, 1986, pp. 758, 795, 1055.

Ebbett, When the Boys Were Away, pp. 69, 71, 79.

Taylor, The Home Front, vol. II, pp. 1074, 1088.

Ibid., pp. 173, 176.

Jock Phillips, 'New Zealand celebrates victory', in John Crawford (ed.), *Kia Kaha: New Zealand in the Second World War*, Oxford University Press, South Melbourne, 2002, pp. 302–316.

https://www3.stats.govt.nz/New_Zealand_Official_Yearbooks/1939/NZOYB 1939.html

Claudia Orange, 'The price of citizenship? The Maori war effort', in Crawford, *Kia Kaha*, pp. 236–251.

70. Chip and Rona Bailey's typewriter

Dick Scott, *151 Days: History of the Great Waterfront Lockout and Supporting Strikes*, Auckland Waterside Workers Union, Auckland, 1952, pp. 39–40.

Redmer Yska, 'Spies, lies and red herrings', in David Grant (ed.), *The Big Blue: Snapshots of the 1951 Waterfront Lockout*, Canterbury University Press, Christchurch, 2004, pp. 23–26.

Peter Franks. 'Bailey, Chip', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 2000. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/5b2/bailey-chip (accessed 24 October 2020).

gracesguide.co.uk/Imperial_Typewriter_Co; allthingstypewriter.com/typewriter-brands/imperial- typewriters/; typewriter.be/imperialgoodcompanion.htm

New Zealand Census, 1951.

Rona Bailey, at 'Dissenting New Zealand seminar' 1995, OHC 011451, Alexander Turnbull Library, Wellington.

Rona Bailey, 'Tell the world the other side of the story', in Grant, *The Big Blue*, pp. 40–41.

Peter Franks. 'Bailey, Rona', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 2018. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/6b3/bailey-rona (accessed 24 October 2020).

Rona Bailey, at 'Dissenting New Zealand seminar' 1995, OHC 011451, Alexander Turnbull Library, Wellington; Rona Bailey, 'Tell the world the other side of the story', p. 42.

Dick Scott, 151 Days, p. 179.

Ibid., pp. 40, 44; Rona Bailey, at 'Dissenting New Zealand seminar' 1995, OHC 011451, Alexander Turnbull Library, Wellington.

See Renée, 'The women: they were bloody marvellous'; Judith Fyfe, 'Fuzz Barnes: a personal reminiscence'; Kathryn Patterson, 'The Watersiders Women's Auxiliary'; Melanie Nolan, 'Shattering dreams about women in the lockout', in Grant, *The Big Blue*, pp. 46–71.

Information from Rona Bailey to author.

71. Jim Bradley's flagon case

Bronwyn Dalley, 'Wine — Industry expansion, 1890s–1910s', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/wine/page-3 (accessed 8 October

See Michael Donaldson, *Beer Nation: The Art and Heart of Kiwi Beer*, Penguin, Auckland, 2012.

Donaldson, Beer Nation, p. 22.

Ibid.

2020).

https://realbeer.co.nz/1999/03/31/craft-brewing-takes-flight-in-n-z-part-ii/

https://collection.motat.org.nz/objects/794

https://www.nzmuseums.co.nz/collections/4033/objects/816738/flag on-case

Bernard Teahan, A Great Social Experiment: The story of Licensing Trusts in New Zealand, Fraser Books, Masterton, 2017.

Donaldson, Beer Nation, p. 25.

72. Godfrey Bowen's handpiece

Dominion, 7 January 1953, p. 8, 8 January 1953, p. 8; New Zealand Herald, 7 January 1953, p. 6; Evening Post, 6 January 1953, p. 10; Manawatu Standard, 8 December 2018.

Notes by Godfrey Bowen at Richie Gould's private museum,

Pleasant Point, South Canterbury.

Des Williams, $Top\ Class\ Wool\ Cutters$, Shearing Heritage

Publications, Hamilton, 1996, pp. 141-43.

Des Williams, 'Shearing — From blades to shearing machines', Te

Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/shearing/page-2 (accessed 16 October 2020).

Des Williams, *Don't forget the Sweat Towel: Great Days in New Zealand Shearing*, Last Side Publishing Ltd, Hamilton, 2020, pp. 158–61

Evening Post, 7 January 1953, p. 6.

See https://teara.govt.nz/en/graph/24323/wool-meat-and-butter-exports-1853-2000;

http://archive.stats.govt.nz/browse_for_stats/economic_indicators/prices indexes/historical-wool-export-prices-volumes-

2011.aspx#gsc.tab=0

Information from The Woolshed, National Museum of Sheep and Shearing, Masterton; Ron Palenski, 'Bowen, Walter Godfrey', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 2000. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/5b37/bowen-walter-godfrey (accessed 16 October 2020).

73. Crown Lynn coronation mug

https://tetoiuku.org.nz/object-detail/1103509/

New Zealand Herald, 1 June 1953, p. 6, 2 June 1953, p. 6, 3 June 1953, pp. 6, 7; Otago Daily Times, 2 June 1953, p. 1, 3 June 1953, p. 1; Press, 2 June 1953, p. 8, 3 June 1953, p. 8; Evening Post, 2 June 1953, p. 9.

Jock Phillips, Royal Summer: The Visit of Queen Elizabeth II and Prince Philip to New Zealand, 1953–54, Wellington, Daphne Brasell Associates Press, 1993, passim.

New Zealand Herald, 2 June 1953, p. 6.

Hawera Star, 30 January 1954 (Phillips, Royal Summer, p. 16).

New Zealand Official Yearbook, 1954.

Valerie Ringer Monk, *Crown Lynn: A New Zealand Icon*, Penguin Books, Auckland, 2006, pp. 5–42;

https://artsandculture.google.com/exhibit/crown-lynn-

collection/8wLywicCRuofKg; https://www.tepapa.govt.nz/discovercollections/read-watch-play/history/crown-lynn-pottery-kiwi-icon

Monk, Crown Lynn: A New Zealand Icon, p. 50.

Ibid., pp. 47, 61.

https://www.tepapa.govt.nz/discover-collections/read-watch-

play/history/crown-lynn-pottery-kiwi-icon

Monk, Crown Lynn: A New Zealand Icon, p. 54.

https://tetoiuku.org.nz/our-artists/ernest-shufflebotham-2/. Note: spelt Shufflebottom in Monk; Shufflebotham in Te Papa and Te Toi Uku websites!

Monk, Crown Lynn: A New Zealand Icon, p. 84.

Ibid., pp. 5, 107.

74. Happy Families card game

https://www.stuff.co.nz/national/114042000/all-the-things-you-

never-knew-about-new-zealands-great-buzzy-bee

https://www.foursquare.co.nz/about/history/;

https://longwhitekid.wordpress.com/category/nugget-shoe-polish/

https://longwhitekid.wordpress.com/2012/08/07/power-outlet-the-

 $\underline{force\text{-}of\text{-}four\text{-}square\text{-}and\text{-}foodstuffs\text{-}nz\text{-}ltd/}$

https://www3.stats.govt.nz/New_Zealand_Official_Yearbooks/1954/

NZOYB 1954.html? ga=2.229870553.454942582.1604358515-

1987906718.1579466068#idchapter 1 20581;

https://www3.stats.govt.nz/New Zealand Official Yearbooks/1964/

NZOYB 1964.html? ga=2.226681176.454942582.1604358515-

1987906718.1579466068#idchapter 1 8128

New Zealand Census, 1951, 1961.

Bronwyn Labrum, Real Modern: Everyday New Zealand in the

1950s and 1960s, Te Papa Press, Wellington, 2017, p. 151.

https://www3.stats.govt.nz/New_Zealand_Official_Yearbooks/1954/

NZOYB_1954.html?_ga=2.229870553.454942582.1604358515-

1987906718.1579466068#idchapter_1_20581; New Zealand Official

Yearbook, 1964, chapter 19.

New Zealand Official Yearbook, 1968.

75. Winston Reynolds' television set

Interview with Rosalie Sugrue, 18 November 2020.

Rosalie Sugrue to Jock Phillips, 23 November 2020.

http://www.stuff.co.nz/national/5099862/92-year-old-Elvas-

homemade-TV-NZs-oldest

https://tvnz.co.nz/content/823802

R. Boyd Bell, New Zealand Television: The First 25 Years, Reed

Methuen, Auckland, 1985, pp. 61-69; Laurence Simmons,

'Television then', in Roger Horrocks and Nick Perry (eds),

Television in New Zealand: Programming the Nation, Oxford

University Press, South Melbourne, 2004, pp. 48-50.

Television New Zealand, 50 Years of New Zealand Television,

https://www.nzonscreen.com/title/50-years-of-nz-tv-2010/series

https://westcoast.recollect.co.nz/nodes/view/25669; interview with

Rosalie Sugrue, 18 November 2020.

Rosalie Sugrue to Jock Phillips, 30 November 2020.

Compass, First Five Years of Television,

https://www.nzonscreen.com/title/compass-first-five-years-of-television-1966

Boyd Bell, *New Zealand Television: The First 25 Years*, pp. 123, 20, 24.

Television New Zealand, 50 Years of New Zealand Television,

https://www.nzonscreen.com/title/50-years-of-nz-tv-2010/series

Rosalie Sugrue to Jock Phillips, 23 November 2020.

Trisha Dunleavy, 'Television — History of television in New

Zealand', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/televsion/page-1

76. Mt Eden gallows, 1924-61

The first occasion it was used was to hang Robert Scott at Mt Eden in April 1924. *NZ Truth*, 26 April 1924, p. 7.

Mark Derby, *Rock College: An Unofficial History of Mount Eden Prison*, Massey University Press, Auckland, 2020, p. 184.

Ibid., pp. 54, 75.

Sherwood Young, *Guilty on the Gallows: Famous Capital Crimes of New Zealand*, Grantham House, Wellington, 1998, p. 13.

Derby, Rock College, p. 189.

Ibid., p. 194.

Donald F. MacKenzie, *While We Have Prisons*, Methuen, Auckland, 1980, p. 72.

Young, Guilty on the Gallows, p. 13.

MacKenzie, While We Have Prisons, p. 75.

Derby, Rock College, p. 210.

MacKenzie, While We Have Prisons, p. 76.

Young, Guilty on the Gallows, p. 14; Derby, Rock College, p. 193.

MacKenzie, While We Have Prisons, pp. 76-77.

'The last execution — The death penalty',

https://nzhistory.govt.nz/culture/the-death-penalty/the-last-execution, (Ministry for Culture and Heritage), updated 1 August 2013.

G. P. Barton, 'Hanan, Josiah Ralph', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 2000. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/5h6/hanan-josiah-ralph (accessed 18 December 2020).

Robert Muldoon, *The Rise and Fall of a Young Turk*, A. H. & A. W. Reed, Wellington, 1974, p. 48.

New Zealand Parliamentary Debates [NZPD], vol. 328 (1961), pp. 2205–2206.

NZPD, vol. 328 (1961), p. 2694.

Muldoon, The Rise and Fall of a Young Turk, p. 48.

Ibid., p. 50.

NZPD, vol. 328 (1961), pp. 2686–2688.

New Zealand Herald, 13 October 1961, p. 1; Muldoon, The Rise and Fall of a Young Turk, p. 49.

NZPD, vol. 328 (1961), p. 2785.

77. Margaret Sparrow's contraceptive pills

https://teara.govt.nz/en/men-and-women-in-the-city/page-3
https://www.familyplanning.org.nz/about/our-history; Appendices to

 ${\it the Journals of the House of Representatives}, 1946, I-17, p.~125;$

Barbara Brookes, Claire Gooder and Nancy De Castro, "Feminine as her handbag, modern as her hairstyle": The uptake of the

contraceptive pill in New Zealand', New Zealand Journal of History,

vol. 47, no. 2 (2013), pp. 208-231; Sandra Coney, Standing in the

Sunshine: A History of New Zealand Women Since they Won the

Vote, Viking, Auckland, 1993, pp. 70-72.

https://teara.govt.nz/en/contraception-and-sterilisation/, pages 1, 2.

Helen Smyth, *Rocking the Cradle: Contraception, Sex and Politics in New Zealand*, Steele Roberts, Wellington, 2000, pp. 27–28.

Coney, Standing in the Sunshine, p. 74.

Barbara Brookes, A History of New Zealand Women, Bridget

Williams Books, Wellington, 2016, p. 326.

https://www.vice.com/en/article/nejvpw/i-know-what-its-like-the-80-

something-abortion-pioneer-who-just-wont-quit; see Margaret

Sparrow, Abortion Then and Now: New Zealand Abortion Stories

from 1940 to 1980, Victoria University Press, Wellington, 2010.

Smyth, Rocking the Cradle, pp. 97-98.

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Margaret_Sparrow;

https://www.vice.com/en/article/nejvpw/i-know-what-its-like-the-80-

something-abortion-pioneer-who-just-wont-quit;

 $\underline{https://www.nzherald.co.nz/trailblazers/news/trailblazers-dame-}$

margaret-sparrow/HOIPM2MADDGFEEQBDTEHYXEXFE/;

Smyth, Rocking the Cradle, p. 110.

https://collections.tepapa.govt.nz/topic/8919;

https://teara.govt.nz/en/contraception-and-sterilisation/page-3;

Smyth, Rocking the Cradle, p. 99.

Brookes, Gooder and De Castro, "Feminine as her handbag, <u>modern</u> as her hairstyle", p. 218.

 $\underline{https://www.familyplanning.org.nz/about/our-history;} \underline{Smyth,}$

Rocking the Cradle, p. 96.

Brookes, Gooder and De Castro, "Feminine as her handbag, modern as her hairstyle", p. 208.

Ibid., p. 210.

https://www3.stats.govt.nz/New_Zealand_Official_Yearbooks/1984/NZOYB_1984.html#idchapter_1_261407;

https://www3.stats.govt.nz/New_Zealand_Official_Yearbooks/1974/ NZOYB 1974.html#idchapter 1 319740

Brookes, A History of New Zealand Women, pp. 338-56.

78. Dunedin Committee on Vietnam protest banner

Ben Schrader, 'Public protest', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/public-protest (accessed 2 December 2020).

Stephanie Gibson, Matariki Williams and Puawai Cairns, *Protest Tautohetohe: Objects of Resistance, Persistence and Defiance*, Te Papa Press, Wellington, 2019, pp. 61, 103, 169.

See especially Roberto Rabel, *New Zealand and the Vietnam War: Politics and Diplomacy*, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2005, pp. 1–33.

G. A. Wood, 'Holyoake, Keith Jacka', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 2000. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/5h33/holyoake-keith-jacka (accessed 7 December 2020).

David McCraw, 'Reluctant ally: New Zealand's entry into the Vietnam War', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 15 (April 1981), pp. 49–60.

Rabel, New Zealand and the Vietnam War, p. 172.

Peter Brook Bell, 'The protest movement in Dunedin against the Vietnam War 1965–1973', BA (Hons) dissertation, University of Otago, 1989, p. 28.

Rabel, New Zealand and the Vietnam War, pp. 121, 175.

Ibid., pp. 194-95.

Ibid., p. 243.

Vietnam Research Bulletin, no. 1, Nguyen Cao Ky: New Zealand's Visitor, Sandringham, Auckland, 1967, pp. 4–5.

Rabel, New Zealand and the Vietnam War, p. 231.

Gibson, Williams and Cairns, Protest: Tautohetohe, p. 77.

Vietnam Research Bulletin, no. 1, p. 9.

Otago Daily Times, 24 January 1967, p. 1. The suggestion that the banner was used in Christchurch is derived from a note in 'Report on Activities 1966–67', in Dunedin Committee on Vietnam Records, Hocken Collections, MS 1097 where it is said that members 'took part in Christchurch activities for the Ky visit'.

Otago Daily Times, 25 January 1967, p. 1.

79. Save Manapouri Campaign share certificate, 1970

John E. Martin (ed.), *People, Politics and Power Stations: Electric Power Generation in New Zealand, 1880–1998*, 2nd edition, Electricity Corporation, Wellington, 1998 (first published 1991), pp. 131, 129.

Neville Peat, Manapouri Saved: New Zealand's First Great Conservation Success Story, Longacre Press, Dunedin, 1995, pp. 4, 46, 3.

David Young, Our Islands, Our Selves: A History of Conservation in New Zealand, Otago University Press, Dunedin, 2004, p. 160.

Roger Wilson, From Manapouri to Aramoana: The Battle for New Zealand's Environment, Earthworks Press, Auckland, 1982, p. 10.

Evening Post, 22 January 1970, p. 23.

Wilson, From Manapouri to Aramoana, p. 12.

Young, Our Islands, Our Selves, p. 182.

80. Ngati Poneke record Aku Mahi

Patricia Grace, Irihapeti Ramsden and Jonathan Dennis, *The Silent Migration: Ngāti Pōneke Young Māori Club 1937–1948*, Huia, Wellington, 2001, pp. 56–78, 90.

Ibid., p. 80.

Ibid., p. 85.

Ibid., p. 90.

Bradford Haami, *Urban Māori: The Second Great Migration*, Oratia Books, Auckland, 2018, p. 86.

'Reflecting on EMI, an industry giant felled in 2012', The Record — Music News from NPR,

https://www.npr.org/sections/therecord/2012/12/29/168159170/reflecting-on-emi-an-industry-giant-felled-in-2012; 'EMI', Wikipedia, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/EMI; 'History of EMI', EMI Archive Trust, https://www.emiarchivetrust.org/about/history-of-emi/; 'EMI New Zealand — the first 50 years', Scene — AudioCulture, https://www.audioculture.co.nz/articles/emi-new-zealand-the-first-50-years

Interview with Bill Nathan, 16 March 2021.

Henare Te Ua, 'Fowler, Percy Leo', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 2000. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/5f12/fowler-percy-leo (accessed 16 March 2021).

https://folksong.org.nz/karanga karanga/;

https://www.nzonscreen.com/title/ka-haku-au-a-poets-lament-2009 Interview with Bill Nathan, 16 March 2021.

81. Te Rōpū o te Matakite (Māori Land March) pou whenua

Aroha Harris, *Hīkoi: Forty Years of Māori Protest*, Huia, Wellington, 2004, p. 48.

Michael King, *Whina*, Hodder & Stoughton, Auckland, 1983, p. 207. Ibid.; Michael King, 'Cooper, Whina', Dictionary of New Zealand Biography, first published in 2000. Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/5c32/cooper-whina (accessed 20 January 2021).

Harris, Hīkoi: Forty Years of Māori Protest, p. 70.

Geoff Steven (director), *Te Matakite o Aotearoa* — *The Maori Land March*, 1975 documentary, https://www.nzonscreen.com/title/te-matakite-o-Aotearoa-1975

https://www.rnz.co.nz/audio/player?audio_id=201774401; https://www.flickr.com/photos/archivesnz/20583434754

King, Whina, p. 218.

Ibid., pp. 215-16.

82. Tapaeru Tereora's tīvaevae

Sandra Kailahi, *Pasifika Women: Our Stories in New Zealand*, Reed, Wellington, 2007, pp. 78–80; Jock Phillips interview with Tapaeru Tereora, 6 March 2021; Tapaeru Tereora, interview by Grace Hutton, 19 September 2001, Alexander Turnbull Library, OHC 017140. https://collections.tepapa.govt.nz/object/789273;; <a href="https://tivaevaecollectables.com/history; Lynnsay Rongokea, *The Art*"

https://tivaevaecollectables.com/history; Lynnsay Rongokea, *The Art of Twaevae: Traditional Cook Islands Quilting*, Random House, Auckland, 2001, p. 9.

Rongokea, *The Art of Tivaevae*, pp. 12–16; Suzanne P. MacAulay, 'Tivaevae: Local aesthetics and Cook Islands quilts', *Textile Society of America Symposium Proceedings* (2000), p. 832. 'Stories Sewn in Quilts', *Tales From Te Papa*, episode 81, http://talesresource.tepapa.govt.nz/resource/081.html

Jeffrey Sissons, *Nation and Destination: Creating Cook Islands Identity*, Institute of Pacific Studies and the University of the South Pacific Centre in the Cook Islands, Suva & Rarotonga, 1999.

Kailahi, *Pasifika Women*, p. 81; Tapaeru Tereora, interview by Grace Hutton, 19 September 2001, Alexander Turnbull Library, OHC 017140; Rongokea, *The Art of Tivaevae*, p. 99.

Kailahi, Pasifika Women, p. 82.

https://teara.govt.nz/en/cook-islanders

https://www3.stats.govt.nz/New_Zealand_Official_Yearbooks/1978/NZOYB 1978.html#idchapter 1 9361

Alice Te Punga Somerville, *Once Were Pacific: Māori Connections to Oceania*, University of Minnesota Press, Minneapolis, 2012, p. 98. https://www.tepunanga.co.nz/our-childcare-centre/;

https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/programmes/datelinepacific/audi o/201811490/young-hope-for-cook-islands-'-reo; Kailahi, *Pasifika Women*, p. 83; Jock Phillips interview with Tepaeru Tereora, 6 March 2021.

Kailahi, Pasifika Women, p. 84.

 $\underline{https://nzhistory.govt.nz/women-together/te-roopu-raranga-whatu-o-aotearoa$

Kailahi, *Pasifika Women*, p. 82; Tapaeru Tereora, interview by Grace Hutton, 19 September 2001, Alexander Turnbull Library, OHC 017140.

Jock Phillips interview with Tepaeru Tereora, 6 March 2021. https://teara.govt.nz/en/interactive/868/cook-islands-populations-by-place-of-residence-2010s

83. Montana Blenheimer wine cask

Warren Moran, New Zealand Wines: The Land, the Vines, the People, Hardie Grant books, Melbourne, 2016, pp. 195–97.

Jospeh Temple, 'Boxed wine', https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Box_wine

Keith Stewart, Chancers and Visionaries: A History of New Zealand Wine, Godwit, Auckland, 2010, p. 265.

See Bronwyn Dalley, 'Wine', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand, https://teara.govt.nz/en/wine

Stewart, Chancers and Visionaries, p. 156.

Ibid., p. 210.

Ibid., p. 304; https://teara.govt.nz/en/wine, page 5.

https://www.nzgeo.com/stories/something-about-sauvignon/

 $\underline{https://www.nzwine.com/media/18554/nzwine-kpis-dec-2020.jpg}$

https://teara.govt.nz/en/wine, page 7.

 $\underline{https://www.nzherald.co.nz/nz/marlborough-producers-angry-about-}$

 $\underline{boxed\text{-}wine\text{-}sales/RJR3VFF6V75ZB7BX7MWCUISFCI/}$

https://www.newshub.co.nz/home/new-

zealand/2016/05/winemakers-want-to-rename-blenheim-

marlborough-city.html

https://www.nzherald.co.nz/nz/montana-wine-becomes-

brancott/KBFZPUYTVWBCUXYZNQ4B2POIQ4

84. Biko shield

Tom Newnham, *By Batons and Barbed Wire*, Graphic Publications, Auckland, 2003 (1st edition, 1981), pp. 69–72; Geoff Chapple, *1981: The Tour*, A. H. & A. W. Reed, Wellington, 1984, p. 271.

Chapple, 1981: The Tour, p. 268.

Ibid., p. 282; Newnham, *By Batons and Barbed* Wire, p. 88; *New Zealand Herald*, 14 September 1981, p. 3.

Newnham, By Batons and Barbed Wire, p. 89.

Trevor Richards, Dancing on Our Bones: New Zealand, South Africa, Rugby and Racism, Bridget Williams B Books,

Anna Aitken and David Mackay, Counting the Cost: The 1981 Springbok Tour in Wellington, Occasional paper no. 1, Victoria

University of Wellington, History Department, 1982, p. 1.

Newnham, By Batons and Barbed Wire, p. 79.

Chapple, 1981: The Tour, p. 271.

Newnham, By Batons and Barbed Wire, p. 83.

85. Nuclear-free badges

Wellington, 1999, p. 43.

Philip Attwood, *Badges*, British Museum Press, London, 2004; Katherine A. Hermes, 'Political buttons', in Chris Brickell and Judith Collard (eds), *Queer Objects*, Otago University Press, Dunedin, 2019, pp. 315–16; https://www.makebadges.com.au/badge-blog/badges-a-platform-for-protest-and-

propaganda/#:~:text=An%20early%20use%20of%20custom,were%2 0used%20on%20religious%20pilgrimages;

https://collections.museumsvictoria.com.au/articles/15186;

https://www.independent.co.uk/arts-entertainment/historical-notes-propaganda-and-protest-on-the-lapel-1106282.html

http://www.peace.net.nz/history-of-the-peace-foundation

Kevin Clements, Back from the Brink: The Creation of a Nuclear-free New Zealand, Allen & Unwin, Wellington, 1988, pp. 38–62. Elsie Locke, Peace People: A History of Peace Activities in New Zealand, Hazard Press, Christchurch, 1992, pp. 158–70. Clements, Back from the Brink, p. 80.

Ibid., p. 95.

Ibid., p. 130.

Ibid., p. 140.

Ibid., p. 182.

Michael Bassett, *Working with David: Inside the Lange Cabinet*, Hodder Moa, Auckland, 2008, pp. 119, 120.

See especially https://collections.tepapa.govt.nz/object/1163624

86. Save Our Post Office poster

https://teara.govt.nz/en/1966/post-office;

https://www.nzpost.co.nz/about-us/who-we-are/history-of-new-zealand-post

Michael Bassett, *Working with David: Inside the Lange Cabinet*, Hodder Moa, Auckland, 2008.

Brian Easton, *Not in Narrow Seas: The Economic History of Aotearoa New Zealand*, Victoria University Press, Wellington, 2020, pp. 486–514.

Bassett, Working with David, p. 242.

https://www.odt.co.nz/1987-anger-sweeping-closures-post-offices
Mark Derby, Jennifer Rouse and Ian Wedde (eds), We Will Work
With You: Wellington Media Collective 1978–1998, Victoria
University Press, Wellington, 2013, p. 86.

https://teara.govt.nz/en/mail-and-couriers/page-4

87. POLY 1 personal computer

Henry B. Wolfe, 'A history of ICT: Selected highlights', in Janet Toland (ed.), *Return to Tomorrow: 50 Years of Computing in New Zealand*, New Zealand Computer Society, Wellington, 2010, pp. 25–34.

W. R. Williams (ed.), *Looking Back to Tomorrow*, New Zealand Computer Society, Wellington, 2010, pp. 21–81.

https://www.history.com/topics/inventions/invention-of-the-pc
Selwyn Arrow, 'Personal computers', in W. R. Williams (ed.),
Looking Back to Tomorrow, New Zealand Computer Society,
Wellington, 2010, pp. 107–8; Wolfe, 'A history of ICT', p. 35.
S. J. Bell, 'Computers in business and industry', in W. R. Williams
(ed.), Looking Back to Tomorrow, New Zealand Computer Society,
Wellington, 2010, p. 83.

Neil James and Marjan Lousberg, 'ICT in New Zealand universities, 1985–2010', in Janet Toland (ed.), *Return to Tomorrow: 50 Years of Computing in New Zealand*, New Zealand Computer Society,

Wellington, 2010, p. 80; https://www.classic-

computers.org.nz/collection/poly1.htm;

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/History_of_personal_computers#:~:text =The%20Kenbak%2D1%2C%20released%20in,first%20sold%20in %20early%201971

Williams (ed.), Looking Back to Tomorrow, p. 167.

Perce Harpham, 'Progeni 1968–89: Success and failure', in Janet Toland (ed.), *Return to Tomorrow: 50 Years of Computing in New Zealand*, New Zealand Computer Society, Wellington, 2010, pp. 97–108; http://www.cs.otago.ac.nz/homepages/andrew/papers/2010-5.pdf; Bob Doran and Andrew Trotman, 'Preserving our heritage: New Zealand made computers',

 $\underline{http://www.rutherfordjournal.org/article 050106.html}$

Michael Smythe, 'Poly 1 educational computer',

http://www.creationz.co.nz/kiwinuggets/2007/03/poly-1-educational-computer_07.html

Reuben Schwarz, 'How New Zealand took on IBM and Apple, and lost', *Dominion Post*, 24 April 2006, p. C7.

<u>Doran and Trotman, 'Preserving our heritage: New Zealand made computers'.</u>

Smythe, 'Poly 1 educational Computer'.

Harpham, 'Progeni 1968-89: Success and failure', p. 104.

Smythe, 'Poly 1 educational computer'.

Harpham, 'Progeni 1968–89: Success and failure', p. 107; Schwarz, 'How New Zealand took on IBM and Apple, and lost'.

Janet Toland, 'From Eftpos to Trade Me: the growth of electronic commerce', in Janet Toland (ed.), *Return to Tomorrow: 50 Years of Computing in New Zealand*, New Zealand Computer Society, Wellington, 2010, p. 39.

Ibid., pp. 41, 43.

88. Barry Brickell's memorial post to Ralph Hotere's father

David Craig and Gregory O'Brien, *His Own Steam: The Work of Barry Brickell*, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2013, p. 163. Moira White to Jock Phillips, 4 November 2020.

https://chartwell.org.nz/seeing/exhibitions/ralph-hotere-godwitkuaka/; https://www.aucklandartgallery.com/whats-on/exhibition/ralph-hotere-godwit-kuaka?q=%2Fwhats-on%2Fexhibition%2Fralph-hotere-godwit-kuaka

Allen Curnow, 'A dialogue by way of introduction', in Howard Wadman (ed.), *First Yearbook of the Arts in New Zealand*, H. H. Tombs, Wellington, p. 2.

See Peter Simpson, *Bloomsbury South: The Arts in Christchurch* 1933–1953, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2016. Craig and O'Brien, *His Own Steam*, pp. 1–4. Ibid., p. 150.

Gregory O'Brien, Hotere: Out the Black Window — Ralph Hotere's Work with New Zealand Poets, Godwit, Auckland, 1997, p. 23; Vincent O'Sullivan, The Dark is Light Enough: Ralph Hotere — A Biographical Portrait, Penguin, Auckland, 2020, pp. 65–79. Craig and O'Brien, His Own Steam, p. 207.

O'Sullivan, The Dark is Light Enough, pp. 234, 239.

Craig and O'Brien, His Own Steam, pp. 204, 206, 207, 209.

O'Sullivan, The Dark is Light Enough, p. 202.

Craig and O'Brien, His Own Steam, pp. 206, 208, 209.

O'Sullivan, The Dark is Light Enough, pp. 86, 94.

Craig and O'Brien, His Own Steam, pp. 23, 16.

Gregory O'Brien, Hotere: Out the Black Window, p. 76.

89. The New Zealand AIDS quilt

Chris Brickell, *Mates and Lovers: A History of Gay New Zealand*, Random House, Auckland, 2008, passim; Brent Coutts and Nicholas Fitness, *Protest in New Zealand*, Pearson, Auckland, 2013, p. 190; Alison J. Laurie, 'The Aotearoa/New Zealand homosexual law reform campaign, 1985–1986', in Lynne Alice and Lynne Star (eds), *Queer in Aotearoa New Zealand*, Dunmore Press, Palmerston North, 2004, p. 14.

Brickell, Mates and Lovers, p. 294.

See Brickell, *Mates and Lovers*, pp. 282–398; Coutts and Fitness, *Protest in New Zealand*, pp. 193–95.

Brickell claims 1984, *Mates and Lovers*, p. 349; Coutts and Fitness claim 1983, *Protest in New Zealand*, p. 204.

Brickell, Mates and Lovers, p. 349.

https://www.tepapa.govt.nz/discover-collections/read-watch-play/history/lgbtqi-histories-new-zealand-aotearoa/surviving-plague https://www.stuff.co.nz/national/health/103756247/hiv--the-history-and-future-of-a-modern-plague

Amanda Littauer and Diane Johns, 'Carol Wittman and the AIDS quilt', in Chris Brickell and Judith Collard (eds), *Queer Objects*, Otago University Press, Dunedin, 2019, p. 275.

http://www.aidsquilt.org.nz/history/quilt-history

Each panel has notes, usually from its makers,

https://aidsquilt.org.nz/quilt-blocks/. These conclusions are derived from looking at the panels and reading the attached notes.

90. Mike Smith's chainsaw

The Spinoff 'Object' series,

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MGycxYHIVV4

New Zealand Herald, 29 October 1994, p. 1.

See especially Aroha Harris, Hīkoi: Forty Years of Māori Protest,

Huia, Wellington, 2004, pp. 78-112; Basil Keane, 'Ngā rōpū

tautohetohe — Māori protest movements — Waitangi Day protests',

Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

 $\underline{http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/nga-ropu-tautohetohe-maori-protest-}$

movements/page-2 (accessed 26 April 2021).

Richard S. Hill, Maori and the State: Crown-Maori Relations in New

Zealand/Aotearoa, 1950-2000, Victoria University Press,

Wellington, 2009, pp. 262-63.

The Spinoff 'Object' series,

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MGycxYHIVV4

https://www.popsci.com/story/science/weirdest-thing-chainsaw-

childbirth-santorio-delayed-conception/

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/chainsaw;

 $\underline{https://journals.lib.unb.ca/index.php/MCR/article/view/16942/23057;}$

https://www.waldwissen.net/en/learning-and-teaching/forest-

history/the-history-of-the-chainsaw;

https://www.popularmechanics.com/home/tools/reviews/a8162/a-

brief-history-of-the-chain-saw-13626055/;

https://www.mcculloch.com/int/discover/history/

Layne Harvey, 'Ngāti Awa — Early history', Te Ara — the

Encyclopedia of New Zealand, http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/ngati-1

awa/page-2 (accessed 28 April 2021).

Margaret McClure, 'Auckland places — Auckland volcanoes', Te

Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/auckland-places/page-19 (accessed 24

April 2021); Montague Harrison Wynyard, 'The history of One Tree

Hill', in Robert Stout Pamphlet Collection, Victoria University of

Wellington Library, no. 77.

Rāwiri Taonui, 'Ngāti Whātua — The tribes of Ngāti Whātua', Te

Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

 $\underline{http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/ngati-whatua/page-2} \ (accessed \ 28$

April 2021).

New Zealand Herald, 29 October 1994, p. 24.

New Zealand Herald, 8 October 2008; 29 October 1994, p. 24.

New Zealand Herald, 29 October 1994, p. 1.

Russell Stone, 'Auckland's remembrance of times past', in William

Renwick (ed.), Creating a National Spirit: Celebrating New

Zealand's Centennial, Victoria University Press, Wellington, 2004, pp. 132–135.

The Spinoff 'Object' series,

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MGycxYHIVV4

New Zealand Herald, 3 November 1994, p. 8.

New Zealand Herald, 1 November 1994, p. 8.

91. Peter Blake's red socks

Alan Sefton, Sir Peter Blake: An Amazing Life, Viking, Auckland, 2004, p. 217.

https://www.stuff.co.nz/sport/americas-cup/121524883/sir-peter-

blakes-famous-red-socks-were-meant-to-be-pink

Sefton, Sir Peter Blake: An Amazing Life, p. 334.

New Zealand Herald, 1 May 1995, p. 5.

New Zealand Herald, 22 April 1995, p.8; ibid., section 2, p. 3.

Sefton, Sir Peter Blake: An Amazing Life, pp. 208–15.

 $\underline{https://nzhistory.govt.nz/culture/americas-cup\#heading5}$

Sefton, Sir Peter Blake: An Amazing Life, p. 337.

Ibid., p. 106.

Harold Kidd, 'Sailing and windsurfing', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia

of New Zealand, http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/sailing-and-

windsurfing (accessed 11 May 2021); Harold Kidd and others, A

Southern Breeze: A History of Yachting in New Zealand, Viking,

Auckland, 1999.

See New Zealand Official Yearbook, 1996

https://www3.stats.govt.nz/New_Zealand_Official_Yearbooks/1998/

NZOYB 1998.html? ga=2.261606153.544243287.1620603894-

1987906718.1579466068#idsect2 1 2367

New Zealand Herald, 22 April 1995, p. 8.

Sefton, Sir Peter Blake: An Amazing Life, p. 322.

92. Dorene Robinson's Swanndri

https://teara.govt.nz/files/g-23509-data.txt

https://www3.stats.govt.nz/New_Zealand_Official_Yearbooks/1998/

NZOYB_1998.html?_ga=2.107027590.52183261.1624838962-

1987906718.1579466068#idsect2 1 23679

https://terangiaoaonunui.pukeariki.com/all-stories/taranaki-

stories/swanndri-one-size-fits-all-success-story/

https://collections.tepapa.govt.nz/topic/852;

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Swanndri;

https://teara.govt.nz/en/photograph/25332/the-story-of-swanndri

Rosemarie Smith, 'New Zealand Federation of Women's Institutes

1921-', in Anne Else (ed.), Women Together: A History of Women's

Organisations in New Zealand / Ngā Rōpū Wāhine o te Motu,

Historical Branch, Department of Internal Affairs / Daphne Brasell

Associates Press, Wellington, 1993, pp. 389-392; reproduced at

 $\underline{https://nzhistory.govt.nz/women-together/new-zealand-federation-}\\$

womens-institutes (updated by Rosemarie Smith in 2018).

Research notes, Megan Wells, Puke Ariki.

Shaun Barnett and Chris Maclean, Tramping: A New Zealand

History, Craig Potton, Nelson, 2014, pp. 117-25.

Barnett and Maclean, Tramping, p. 198.

Carl Walrond, 'Tramping - Tracks and huts', Te Ara - the

Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/tramping/page-2 (accessed 28 June 2021).

https://collection.pukeariki.com/objects/178007

Phone conversation, Megan Wells and Dorene Robinson, 30 March 2016, Puke Ariki.

https://www.doc.govt.nz/about-us/our-role/managing-

conservation/recreation-management/great-walks-management/great-walks-visitor-numbers/

https://sportnz.org.nz/media/3639/active-nz-year-3-main-report-final.pdf, p. 31.

93. Helen Clark's trousers

New Zealand Herald, 27 February 2002, p. A3.

Ibid., 28 February 2002, p. A13.

 $\underline{https://www3.stats.govt.nz/New_Zealand_Official_Yearbooks/2004/}$

NZOYB 2004.html#idsect2 1 142665;

https://www3.stats.govt.nz/New Zealand Official Yearbooks/1955/

NZOYB 1955.html#idsect1 1 3160

New Zealand Herald, 25 February 2002, p. A3.

Evening Post, 27 February 2002, p. 10.

Dominion, 26 February 2002, p. 1.

New Zealand Herald, 25 February 2002, p. A5.

 $\underline{https://qz.com/quartzy/1597688/a-brief-history-of-women-in-pants/}$

Denis Welch, *Helen Clark: A Political Life*, Penguin, Auckland, 2009, p. 7.

Ibid., p. 16.

Claudia Pond Eyley and Dan Salmon, Helen Clark: Inside Stories,

Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2015, pp. 13-16.

Elspeth Preddy, The WEL Herstory: The Women's Electoral Lobby

 $in\ New\ Zealand,\ 1975-2002,\ WEL\ New\ Zealand,\ Auckland,\ 2003.$

Eyley and Salmon, Helen Clark: Inside Stories, p. 18.

Welch, Helen Clark: A Political Life, p. 97.

Ibid., p. 46.

Ibid., p. 98.

Eyley and Salmon, Helen Clark: Inside Stories, p. 54.

Welch, Helen Clark: A Political Life, p. 133.

Eyley and Salmon, Helen Clark: Inside Stories, p. 129.

Ibid., pp. 110, 114.

https://www.nzherald.co.nz/nz/the-transforming-of-

helen/HUE5JFZXVQLGEKLH5IYDYRY5B4/

 $\underline{https://janedaniels.co.nz/pages/about-us;}$

http://www.nzfashionmuseum.org.nz/jane-daniels/

Kerryn Pollock, 'Fashion and textile design — Going global, 1990s

and 2000s', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/fashion-and-textile-design/page-4 (accessed 31 May 2021).

94. King Théoden's armour

Information from label at Weta Cave.

Diane Pivac (ed.) with Frank Stark and Lawrence McDonald, New

Zealand Film: An Illustrated History, Te Papa Press, Wellington,

2011, pp. 172-81; Alfio Leotta, Touring the Screen: Tourism and

New Zealand Film Geographies, Intellect, Bristol, 2011, p. 37.

Leotta, Touring the Screen, p. 90.

Jackson famously exploited this tradition in his spoof documentary

Forgotten Silver about an alleged pioneering film-maker, Colin

McKenzie. See Jim Barr and Mary Barr, 'The films of Peter Jackson

and Fran Walsh', in Jonathan Dennis and Jan Bieringa (eds), Film in

Aotearoa New Zealand, 2nd edition, Victoria University Press, Wellington, 1996, p. 150.

Barry Keith Grant, 'Bringing it all back home: The Films of Peter Jackson', in Ian Conrich and Stuart Murray (eds), *New Zealand Filmmakers*, Wayne State University Press, Detroit, 2007, p. 321. Pivac (ed.) with Stark and McDonald, *New Zealand Film*, pp. 268–

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/The_Lord_of_the_Rings:_The_Return_

Dominion Post, 1 December 2003, p. 1; 2 December, 2003, pp. 1, 2. Leotta, *Touring the Screen*, pp. 1, 163, 182.

www.stats.govt.nz/topics/tourism (the statistics are for each year ending in March).

Tourism satellite account, 2015,

of the King

https://www.mbie.govt.nz/immigration-and-tourism/tourism-research-and-data/tourism-data-releases/tourism-and-the-economy/; https://www.scoop.co.nz/stories/BU2012/S00446/new-statistics-

show-importance-of-tourism-to-nz-recovery.htm

 $\frac{https://nztech.org.nz/wp-content/uploads/sites/8/2019/02/from-tech-sector-to-digital-nation-2nd-edition-ebook.compressed.pdf$

95. World's first iPhone 3G

https://www.cnet.com/news/first-iphone-3g-sold-in-new-zealand/https://www.stuff.co.nz/technology/gadgets/96554892/a-look-at-iphones-through-the-years

 $\frac{https://www.nzherald.co.nz/technology/iphone-3g-sells-out-in-new-zealand/ZEQJSIMRUXTBULSWHZUNB3GQNA}{}$

Walter Isaacson, *Steve Jobs*, Simon & Schuster, New York, 2011, p. 468; Matthew Jones, 'iPhone History: every Generation in Timeline Order 2007–2021', *History Cooperative*, 14 September 2014, https://historycooperative.org/the-history-of-the-iphone/ (accessed 1 June 2021).

See especially A. C. Wilson, 'Telecommunications', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/telecommunications (accessed 6 June 2021).

https://www.uswitch.com/mobiles/guides/history-of-mobile-phones/https://www.uswitch.com/mobiles/guides/history-of-mobile-phones/https://teara.govt.nz/en/photograph/22028/teens-mobiles

Wilson, 'Telecommunications'.

Russell Brown, 'Digital media and the internet — Social media', Te Ara — the Encyclopedia of New Zealand,

http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/digital-media-and-the-internet/page-6 (accessed 7 June 2021).

 $\frac{https://www.cnet.com/news/history-of-digital-cameras-from-70s-prototypes-to-iphone-and-galaxys-everyday-wonders/$

https://teara.govt.nz/en/photograph/22030/mobile-learning

Brown, 'Digital media and the internet — Social media' (accessed 7 June 2021).

Jones, 'iPhone History: every Generation in Timeline Order 2007–2021' (accessed 1 June 2021).

Brown, 'Digital media and the internet — Social media' (accessed 8 June 2021).

96. 'Thunder Down Under' Christchurch portable toilet

https://quakestudies.canterbury.ac.nz/store/object/526328

See https://teara.govt.nz/en/historic-earthquakes/page-13;

https://nzhistory.govt.nz/culture/february-2011-christchurch-

earthquake

https://www.nzherald.co.nz/nz/christchurch-earthquake-many-face-weeks-of-temporary-

toilets/2KWB5X3PQGB2LASS3EZQLGB63Q/;

https://quakestudies.canterbury.ac.nz/store/object/526339

https://waterscape.co.nz/208/;

https://www.eqc.govt.nz/research/research-papers/399-post-

earthquake-restoration-sewerage-pipelines-and-systems

Press, 16 March 2011, p. 7.

Pamela Wood, Dirt: Filth and Decay in a New World Arcadia,

Auckland University Press, Auckland, 2005, p. 48;

https://teara.govt.nz/en/sewage-water-and-waste/page-2

Redmer Yska, Wellington: Biography of a City, Reed, Auckland, 2006, p. 55.

Wood, Dirt: Filth and Decay in a New World Arcadia, p. 106.

https://wellington.govt.nz/rubbish-recycling-and-waste/sewerage-

wastewater-and-trade-waste/sewerage-and-wastewater/history-of-

the-sewerage-network; Yska, Wellington: Biography of a City, p. 78.

Geoffrey W. Rice, Christchurch Changing: An Illustrated History,

Canterbury University Press, Christchurch, 1999, pp. 51, 52.

Appendices to the Journals of the House of Representatives, 1912, H-031, pp. 87–91.

Rice, Christchurch Changing, p. 72.

https://quakestudies.canterbury.ac.nz/store/object/526571

 $\underline{\text{https://www.nzherald.co.nz/bay-of-plenty-times/news/christchurch-earthquake-toilet-humour-offers-}}$

relief/MMMSM3OM3ZQRQW67YSORFSHJ5Y/

 $\underline{https://collection.canterburymuseum.com/objects/654926/portable-toilet-thunder-down-under}$

R. Potangaroa, S. Wilkinson, M. Zare and P. Steinfort, 'The

management of portable toilets in the eastern suburbs of Christchurch

after the February 22, 2011 earthquake', Australasian Journal of

Disaster and Trauma Studies, vol. 2 (2011), pp. 35-48.

https://quakestudies.canterbury.ac.nz/store/object/256152

http://www.stuff.co.nz/national/4747675/Christchurch-earthquake-

World-out-of-chemical-toilets

chemical-toilet-campmaster

https://waterscape.co.nz/208/

Potangaroa, Wilkinson, Zare and Steinfort, 'The management of portable toilets in the eastern suburbs of Christchurch after the

February 22, 2011 earthquake', p. 47.

https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-pacific-14198215

97. Austin Wang's language cards

https://collections.tepapa.govt.nz/topic/3806

Interview with Li Yingjia (Kili) and Austin Wang, 9 July 2021. I am very grateful to Kili and Austin for talking to me. Much of this essay is based on our conversation.

Fran Martin, 'Mobile self-fashioning and gendered risk: Rethinking

Chinese students' motivations for overseas education', Globalisation,

Societies and Education, vol. 15, no. 5 (2017), pp. 706-720.

https://www.timeshighereducation.com/student/advice/nine-reasons-

why-chinese-students-choose-study-abroad

 $\underline{https://www.educationcounts.govt.nz/\underline{\hspace{0.5cm}}data/assets/pdf\underline{\hspace{0.5cm}file/0017/71}$

36/1999-Education-Statistics-of-NZ-Booklet.pdf, p. 101.

https://www.educationcounts.govt.nz/__data/assets/pdf_file/0020/71

39/2002-Education-Statistics-of-NZ-Booklet.pdf;

https://www.educationcounts.govt.nz/__data/assets/pdf_file/0012/71

40/2003-Education-Statistics-of-NZ-Booklet.pdf

 $\underline{https://www.educationcounts.govt.nz/__data/assets/pdf_file/0017/11}$

5028/Exchange-rate-analysis,-June-2014.pdf

New Zealand Official Yearbook, 1988.

All figures from https://www.stats.govt.nz/tools/2018-census-place-summaries/auckland-region#ethnicity-culture-and-identity

98. Rā Maumahara pouaka petihana (New Zealand Wars Day petition box)

Interview with Leah Bell, 29 July 2021. ERO report November 2016, https://ero.govt.nz/institution/157/otorohanga-college#content-2 https://www.aucklandmuseum.com/discover/stories/blog/2017/nation-changers

Blog by Mandy Herrick in Te Pouaka Petihana acquisition proposal, Auckland War Memorial Museum. I am grateful to Lucy Mackintosh for this information.

 $\underline{\text{https://www.aucklandmuseum.com/discover/stories/blog/2017/nation}}\\ \underline{\text{-changers}}$

https://www.parliament.nz/en/pb/sc/make-a-

submission/document/0SCMA_SCF_51DBHOH_PET68056_1/petition-of-waimarama-anderson-and-leah-bell

Leah Bell, speech to the Human Rights Commission, 10 September 2015 in Auckland Museum.

https://www.stuff.co.nz/dominion-post/comment/92414964/leah-

bell-how-a-campaign-by-school-pupils-led-to-a-national-day-

marking-the-nz-wars

Interview with Leah Bell, 29 July 2021.

Thid

https://www.beehive.govt.nz/release/nz-history-be-taught-all-schools

 $\underline{https://www.stuff.co.nz/dominion-post/comment/92414964/leah-}$

 $\underline{bell\text{-}how\text{-}a\text{-}campaign\text{-}by\text{-}school\text{-}pupils\text{-}led\text{-}to\text{-}a\text{-}national\text{-}day\text{-}}$

 $\underline{marking\text{-}the\text{-}nz\text{-}wars}$

https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/jun/15/auckland-chapter-

 $\underline{of\text{-}new\text{-}zeal and s\text{-}school\text{-}strike\text{-}4\text{-}climate\text{-}group\text{-}admits\text{-}racism\text{-}and\text{-}}$

disbands

https://nzhistory.govt.nz/culture/maori-language-week/history-of-the-

maori-language; https://teara.govt.nz/en/te-reo-maori-the-maori-

language/page-4-6

https://teara.govt.nz/en/maori-radio-reo-irirangi/page-3-4

https://teara.govt.nz/en/maori-and-television-whakaata

See https://www.nzonscreen.com/title/tangata-whenua-1974/series;

https://www.nzonscreen.com/title/the-new-zealand-wars-1998/series;

Michael King, Te Puea: A Biography, Hodder & Stoughton,

Auckland, 1977; James Belich, *The New Zealand Wars and the Victorian Interpretation of Racial Conflict*, Auckland University Press, Auckland, 1986; Claudia Orange, *The Treaty of Waitangi*, Bridget Williams Books, Wellington, 1987; Ranginui Walker, *Ka Whawhai Tonu Mātou: Struggle Without End*, Penguin, Auckland, revised 2004, first published 1990; Vincent O'Malley, *The Great War for New Zealand: Waikato 1800–2000*, Bridget Williams Books, Wellington, 2016.

https://www.stats.govt.nz/tools/2018-census-ethnic-group-summaries/m%C4%81ori
https://www.stats.govt.nz/tools/2018-census-ethnic-group-summaries/m%C4%81ori

99. Tariq Omar's football

https://www.stuff.co.nz/national/christchurch-shooting/111873820/christchurch-shooting-victim-tariq-omar-

remembered-as-a-gentle-generous-man

https://www.newsroom.co.nz/your-children-are-your-babies-forever

 $\underline{https://www.thecoast.net.nz/news/prince-william-reconnects-with-}$

 $\underline{christ church-mosque-shootings-victims-over-video-call/}$

https://www.stuff.co.nz/national/christchurch-

shooting/111873820/christchurch-shooting-victim-tariq-omar-

remembered-as-a-gentle-generous-man

https://fctwentyll.co.nz/tariq-omar-memorial-cup/;

https://fctwenty11.co.nz/tariq-omar-5-aside-memorial-cup/

 $\underline{https:/\!/collection.canterburymuseum.com\!/objects/1062039.tribute-}$

football-medal

https://www.nzfootball.co.nz/newsarticle/74347

New Zealand Official Yearbook, 2010, p. 106; New Zealand Census, 2018.

New Zealand Official Yearbook, 2010, p. 276; Royal Commission of Inquiry into the terrorist attack on Christchurch masjidain on 15 March 2019, Department of Internal Affairs, Wellington, 2020, part 3, 4.2, 10.

Royal Commission of Inquiry, part 4, 5.1, 4.

 $\underline{https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/lets-get-this-party-started-}$

new-zealand-gunman-narrated-his-chilling-

rampage/2019/03/15/fb3db352-4748-11e9-90f0-

Occfeec87a61 story.html?noredirect=on

100. Ailys Tewnion's crocheted bears

https://collections.tepapa.govt.nz/object/1870844;

https://www.rnz.co.nz/news/national/414274/covid-19-lockdown-

creativity-blooms-when-you-can-t-leave-home

Phone conversation Jock Phillips and Ailys Tewnion, 5 August, 2021.

Utsa Mukherjee, 'Rainbows, teddy bears and "others": The cultural politics of children's leisure amid the COVID-19 pandemic',

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/01490400.2020.17739

<u>78</u>

 $\underline{https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/31/bear-hunt-helps-properties and the properties of the$

 $\underline{banish\text{-}coronavirus\text{-}boredom\text{-}for\text{-}new\text{-}zeal and\text{-}children}$

https://www.facebook.com/groups/Wearegoingonabearhuntnz/about

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Teddy bear;

https://americanhistory.si.edu/collections/search/object/nmah 49137

5; https://www.smithsonianmag.com/history/the-history-of-the-

 $\underline{teddy-bear-from-wet-and-angry-to-soft-and-cuddly-170275899/}$